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(57) ABSTRACT 
A means and method for digitally analyzing multiple 
component fields measures the relative proportional 
content of each component in the field. A selected field 
area is recorded to create a record which may be di 
vided into a plurality of discrete segments each of 
which has an identifiable intensity, such as an ascertain 
able visible intensity. The visible intensity of each dis 
crete segment is digitally resolved into one of a prese 
lected multiple of discrete gray-level values, the fre 
quency of which may then be registered to obtain a 
frequency distribution, such as a histogram. The fre 
quency distribution is resolved, such as through a 
Gaussian mixture analysis, to approximate the observed 
data by multiple, normally distributed component distri 
butions. Each of the component distributions is then 
representative of a selected component of the field, 
thereby providing a measure of the proportional con 
tent of the field area which is comprised by each com 
ponent. Additional embodiments simplify the analysis 
of the multiple-component field by initially identifying a 
visible intensity typically associated with each compo 
nent and subsequently analyzing the frequency of oc 
currence of that particular visible intensity among the 
digitally resolved field segments. 

15 Claims, 5 Drawing Sheets 
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4,807,163 1. 

METHOD AND APPARATUS FOR DIGITAL 
ANALYSS OFMULTIPLE COMPONENTVSIBLE 

FIELDS 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

The present invention generally relates to the field of 
multiple-component field analysis. More particularly, 
the present invention pertains to digital determination 
of the relative proportional content of individual com 
ponents in multiple-component fields. 

Generally, the desirability of being able to immedi 
ately assess the relative content comprised of any par 
ticular component in a defined area of two or more 
distinct components has gone unrecognized. For exam 
ple, it may be desirable to quickly and accurately deter 
mine the percentage of farm acreage flooded during 
spring rains, the proportion of trees in a forest that have 
been damaged by forest fire or by drought, or the per 
centage of a human head which is covered by hair. 
Frequently, visual estimates may provide the sole basis 
for such data. However, accurately monitoring the 
percentage of the human scalp covered by hair can 
provide a ready indication of the amount of new hair 
growth. This is of particular interest in monitoring the 
beneficial results of individual hair growth treatments 
for male pattern baldness, diffuse alopecia areata, or 
other hair related disorders. 
For years concern has existed over the predominance 

and uncontrollability of male pattern baldness. Many 
and various solutions and treatments have been prof 
fered to the public for overcoming this condition, in 
cluding assorted tonics and hair transplants. Because of 
the relative lack of success of the vast majority of these 
treatments, the Food and Drug Administration 
(F.D.A.) has been extremely reluctant to grant approval 
for any medical product designed to rejuvenate the 
growth of hair on the scalp or other body regions. In 
the face of substantial opportunities for fraud, the 
F.D.A. requires extensive, detailed analysis and sub 
stantiation for any claims of renewed hair growth. Ac 
cordingly, many drug manufacturers have gone to great 
lengths to provide such substantiation. 

Hair growth has been traditionally monitored by 
initially counting each hair on a specified scalp area 
prior to application of a hair growth formula. Subse 
quently, after a predetermined observation period, each 
and every hair in the specified scalp region is again 
counted. In this fashion, the number of additional hairs 
sprouted during the observation period may be deter 
mined and the degree of success of the treatment moni 
tored. 
However, this method may be extremely time con 

suming and expensive. Furthermore, this method suf 
fers serious drawbacks in its accuracy and reliability. 
Accordingly, it is desirable to provide a method and 
apparatus for readily and accurately analyzing a scalp 
region to determine the increase in hair growth which 
occurs during the observation period in response to the 
hair growth treatment. 

Similar problems may also occur in related medicinal 
applications. For example, it may be desirable to moni 
tor the decrease of acne in the facial region in response 
to treatment by acne medicine. Likewise, it may be 
desirable to monitor the decrease of scar tissue or the 
degree of healing indicated by such a decrease in scar 
tissue. Similarly, in health safety studies conducted with 
animals, it may be desirable to assess the degrees and 
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2 
extent of skin irritation, erythemia, produced by topical 
application of a putative industrial irritant. Accord 
ingly, it is desirable to provide a method and apparatus 
which may readily provide an accurate and reliable 
measure of the percentage of a defined area which is 
covered by scar tissue or other surface abnormalities 
such as acne. 

Outside the field of medicine, the same type of diffi 
culties frequently occur. Although the proportional 
content of one or more components in a particular area 
may be the most telling evidence of particular 
pheonomena, such evidence may not be readily obtain 
able. Factors such as cost, accuracy and reliability may 
render unsatisfactory most currently utilized products 
and methods, including physical counts and visual ap 
proximations. Accordingly, it is desirable to provide a 
means and method for digitally analyzing the propor 
tional content of each component in multiple-compo 
nent fields. 

Therefore, it is a principal object of the present inven 
tion to provide a method and apparatus of digital field 
analysis for generally overcoming the deficiencies of 
the prior art. 

It is a further object of the present invention to pro 
vide a method and apparatus for digitally analyzing 
multiple-component visible fields. 

It is still a further object of the present invention to 
provide a method and apparatus to allow accurate and 
reliable measurement of the percentage of change in 
proportional content for one or more components in a 
multiple-component field over a particular observation 
period. 

It is a related, particular object of the present inven 
tion to provide a method and apparatus for digitally 
measuring the percentage of a human scalp region 
which is comprised of hair. It is a corresponding further 
object of the present invention to provide a method and 
apparatus which allows an accurate and reliable mea 
surement of the percentage change in the proportional 
area of the scalp region covered by human hair in re 
sponse to treatment over a specified observation period. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

The present invention generally provides a method 
and apparatus for digitally analyzing multiple-compo 
nent fields to quantify the relative proportional content 
attributable to each component. A visible field is re 
corded to create a preferably fixed record divisible into 
a plurality of discrete segments. Each segment will then 
have an identifiable intensity. Subsequently, the inten 
sity of each segment will be digitially resolved into one 
of a multiple of discrete values. For example, one of 
two-hundred fifty-six (256) shades of gray. The fre 
quency of occurrence of each discrete value may then 
be registered to obtain a frequency distribution. That 
distribution is resolved, through a Gaussian mixture 
analysis for example, into multiple, normally distributed 
component distributions, each being representative of a 
selected component, thus providing a measure of the 
proportional content of the visible field comprised by 
each component. 
To obtain the percentage change in the proportional 

content of each component in response to a selected 
treatment, the above outlined process is repeated after a 
predetermined observation period. Accordingly, the 
percent change in the proportional content of each 
component will be precisely representative of the corre 
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sponding increase or decrease of that component in the 
selected field. 

Also, the apparatus and methodology of the present 
invention may be utilized in further embodiments to 
digitally analyze a multiple-compponent field to deter- 5 
mine the relative proportional content of each compo 
ment. In one such technique, a first section of the field 
area in which only one component is present is first 
recorded. The intensity of the component present in 
that first segment is then digitally resolved into an iden- 10 
tifiable, discrete value. Subsequently, each separate 
component in the field is similarly identified and a digi 
tal value assigned to the respective intensity of each 
component by recording discrete sections of the field 
area comprised entirely of the respective component. 
The entire selected field area is then recorded to create 
a field record divisible into a plurality of discrete seg 
ments, for which the intensity level may be digitally 
resolved into a discrete value. By comparing the dis 
crete value for each segment with the discrete values 
identified for each of the components of the field, the 
discrete values may be organized into identifiable 
groups by determining whether the discrete value for a 
particular segment falls within a predetermined range 
about an identified value for a particular component of 
the field. The relative proportional content of each 
component then may be determined by the frequency of 
occurrence of that component's measured intensity 
level among the total number of field segments. 30 
The method and apparatus of the present invention 

may be particularly applied to analysis of human scalp 
regions to monitor any increase or decrease in the pro 
portional content of hair or scalp in a particular head 
region. 35 
A further embodiment of the means and method of 

the present invention may be utilized to digitally ana 
lyze a two component optical field to determine the 
relative proportional content of each component. A 
particular measured gray level is intially identified for 
each of the components. The entire optical field is then 
scanned, divided into discrete segments, each segment 
assigned a digital gray level and each segment identified 
as either a first or second component based upon 
whether its gray level value has a greater probability of 45 
being in the first or second component. Accordingly, a 
representative optical field may be divided into two 
component portions and the relative proportional con 
tent of each measured. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE FIGURES 

Those features of the present invention which are 
deemed to be novel are set forth with particularity in 
the appended claims. The invention, together with the 
objects and advantages thereof, may be best understood 55 
by reference to the following detailed description taken 
in conjunction with the accompanying drawings in 
which like elements are identified by like reference 
numerals, and of which: 

FIG. 1 is a view of one embodiment for utilizing the 60 
means and method of the present invention for analyz 
ing a multiple-component field such as a human scalp 
region; 
FIG. 2 is a representation of an initial visual display of 

a scalp area which is to be analyzed in accordance with 65 
one embodiment of the present invention; 

FIG. 3 is a schematic representation of one embodi 
ment of the present invention for creating a digital re 
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cord of a visible field record such as is illustrated in 
FIG. 2; 
FIG. 4 is a further schematic representation of a digi 

tized display of the initial visual display of FIG. 2, illus 
trating the discrete segments thereof and further pro 
cessing means for facilitating the practice of the present 
invention; 
FIG. 5 is an illustration of a histogram generated in 

accordance with the present invention and illustrating 
discrete intensity levels of the digitized display; 
FIG. 6 is a graphic representation of a two compo 

nent, mixed Gaussian function which is superimposed 
over the histogram of FIG. 5 to illustrate an approxi 
mate fit of the statistical representation in accordance 
with the means and method of the present invention; 

FIG. 7 is a schematic flowchart representation of a 
preferred embodiment of the method of the present 
invention; 
FIG. 8 is a schematic flowchart representation of a 

selected embodiment of statistical Gaussian mixture 
analysis for a preferred embodiment of the present in 
vention to approximate the Gaussian distributions for 
the actual data determined in the digitization phase; 

FIG. 9 is a schematic flowchart representation of a 
5 selected embodiment of statistical analysis for determin 

ing the statistical fit between the actual data and the 
mixed Gaussian function in accordance with a preferred 
embodiment of the present invention; 
FIG. 10 is a schematic flowchart representation of an 

additional embodiment for digital analysis in accor 
dance with the present invention; and 

FIG. 11 is a schematic flowchart representation of an 
additional embodiment for digital analysis in accor 
dance with the present invention. 

DETALED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
INVENTION 

The invention will be described below in connection 
with several preferred embodiments and procedures. 

40 However, the invention is not intended to be limited to 
the particular embodiments and procedures described. 
On the contrary, all alternatives, modifications and 
equivalents as would be apparent to one of ordinary 
skill in the art and familiar with the teachings of this 
application should be deemed to fall within the spirit 
and scope of the present invention, as defined by the 
appended claims. 

In accordance with the present invention, a represen 
tative field comprised of multiple-components may be 
digitally analyzed to determine the relative propor 
tional content of each component. For illustrative pur 
poses only, the present invention may be discussed in 
terms of a particular application, that is, the monitoring 
of the density of hair on the human scalp as would 
typically be done to quantitatively measure the efficacy 
of various hair growth treatments. 

Referring now to FIG. 1, therein is shown an ar 
rangement for facilitating the practice of the present 
invention in monitoring hair density. More particularly, 
a selected head region 12 is recorded by a video camera 
21, or other suitable photographic device. Lights 13 and 
23 serve to facilitate photographing the head region 12 
by providing necessary lighting. Further, a head re 
straining device 14 mounted on a frame 15 provides a 
steady rest so that the head region 12 may be held stably 
in place during photographing. Also, a device 14, which 
may include a chin rest, serves to provide a standard 
setting so that the head region 12 may be fixedly photo 
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graphed on multiple occasions over a period of time 
while providing an identical field area to the camera 21. 

Referring now to FIG. 2, therein is shown a visual 
representation of an image of the head area 12 produced 
by the camera 21. In the preferred embodiment illus 
trated in FIGS. 1 and 2, the camera 21 represents a 
video camera which may be connected directly to a 
video display device 17. Accordingly, the head region 
12 may be displayed on a video monitor for accurate 
positioning within a frame 19 in cooperation with the 
restraining device 14 prior to further processing. Alter 
natively, a still photograph may be taken of the selected 
scalp region and the photograph used for subsequent 
analysis. When this procedure is followed, head region 
2 is permanently recorded on film, and then the photo 
graph is analyzed digitally as explained below. 
As illustrated in FIG. 2, the head region 12 comprises 

an area 16 which is largely hair and an area 18 which is 
composed virtually entirely of human scalp. Addition 
ally, the head region 12 contains a large area 20 com 
posed of a mixture of scalp and hair. In the practice of 
the present invention in accordance with a preferred 
embodiment for measuring hair density, it is desired to 
determine the proportional content of hair and the pro 
portional content of scalp. By measuring the change in 
the proportional content comprised of hair over a pre 
determined observation period, such as thirty-six (36) 
weeks, hair growth may be readily monitored and quan 
tified as a percentage increase or decrease. 
The visual record as illustrated in FIG. 2 may be 

further processed in accordance with the present inven 
tion to determine the relative densities of each visual 
component. For example, in the embodiment shown in 
FIG. 3, the camera 21 is connected directly to a digi 
tizer 22 by means of an appropriate bus connection 24. 
The digitizer 22 divides the analog picture display of 
FIG. 2 into a multiplicity of discrete segments each 
having a discrete, digital gray value. The gray values 
for each of the identified discrete segments of the visible 
field are then transmitted via a suitable bus 26 to an 
appropriate frame storage device 28. 

In the illustrated embodiment of the present inven 
tion, the camera 21 is a video camera from which the 
analog output is directly connected to the digitizer 22. 
The illustrated display of FIG. 2 comprises a single 
frame, which is a typical video display is transmitted 
every one-thirtieth (1/30) of a second. The digitizer 22 
divides the video frame into a digital representation 
having, for example, 500 vertical and 500 horizontal 
screen locations, otherwise known as pixels. Each of 
these pixels is described by a discrete gray level, which 
is digitally identified as an 8-bit binary word. Use of an 
8-bit binary word provides two-hundred fifty-six (256) 
possible shades of gray for each of the approximately 
250,000 pixels. These values may then be stored in an 
8X256K memory device, such as the frame storage 28. 
The video image stored by the frame storage means 

28 may then be redisplayed on a video display monitor 
17 such as illustrated in FIG. 4 as a digitized display. 
FIG. 4 also illustrates a CPU arithmetic unit 30 which is 
used to further process the digital information stored in 
the frame storage 28. A suitable bus 32 connects the 
CPU unit 30 and the video monitor 17. Also, as illus 
trated by dashed line 33, the CPU arithmetic unit 30 
may be directly connected to the frame storage unit 28, 
as the digitized video information need not be displayed 
on the video monitor to practice the present invention. 
The CPU arithmetic unit 30 is further connected by a 
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6 
bus 34 to a suitable plotter device 36 to provide a plot of 
the output of the CPU arithmetic unit 30. 

In accordance with the present invention, the digital 
video information stored in the frame storage means 28 
is representative of the visual field illustrated by the 
human head area 12 as shown in FIG. 2. As mentioned 
above, in the frame storage 28 the human head area 12 
comprises approximately 250,000 separate gray-level 
words in a digital format. The CPU arithmetic unit 30 
processes this digital information to register the fre 
quency of occurrence of each discrete gray value in the 
total 250,000 pixels stored in the frame storage 28. The 
CPU unit 30 then provides the information to the plot 
ter 36 to generate an illustrative plot as desired. 

It is envisioned that the CPU unit 30 may comprise 
any suitable digital processing means. For example, an 
IBM AT personal computer or other similar personal 
computer may be readily utilized. 
An illustrative plot produced by the plotter 36 from 

the processing of the gray-level values of the visible 
field pixels by CPU unit 30 is illustrated in FIG. 5. The 
plot of FIG. 5 may be conveniently referred to as a 
frequency histogram or a frequency distribution and 
provides a ready indication of the occurrence frequency 
of each discrete gray value in the total number of pixels 
comprising the visible field to be studied. As illustrated 
in FIG. 5, the gray value is represented along a horizon 
tal scale and the frequency of occurrence of any partic 
ular gray value along the vertical axis. Thus, in accor 
dance with the practice of the means and method of the 
present invention, a visual field, such as defined by the 
human head area 12, may be recorded, digitized and 
ultimately displayed as a frequency histogram of dis 
crete gray levels. 
For digitally recording an analog visual signal such as 

illustrated in FIG. 2, any suitable method and apparatus 
may be employed. For example, the various algorithms 
and image analysis for computer graphics set forth in 
Pavlides T., Algorithms for Graphics and Image Process 
ing, Computer Science Press, Rockville, 1982, may be 
utilized to create the digitally stored frame image of the 
visual analog image of FIG. 2. Additionally, any suit 
able real time video digitizer module for use with per 
sonal computers may be utilized, such as currently 
available from Imaging Technology Incorporated, 600 
West Cummings Park, Walburn, Mass. 01801, and de 
scribed in a publication entitled "PC Vision, Frame 
Grabber'. Accordingly, the video monitor 17 illus 
trated in FIG. 4 may be replaced with a personal com 
puter display for providing a video output display of the 
digitized information contained in the frame storage 28. 

Referring once again to FIG. 5, the frequency histo 
gram illustrated therein comprises a representation of 
the gray levels which may be typically obtained from an 
analysis of a head region 12, such as illustrated in FIG. 
2, comprising areas of predominantly hair, predomi 
nantly scalp and a mixture of the two. As shown in FIG. 
5, such a frequency histogram desirably contains two 
identifiable peaks. For the particular field correspond 
ing to the data of FIG. 5, the first peak occurs at approx 
imately 1.5 on the horizontal axis as illustrated. The 
second such peak occurs at approximately 3.0 on the 
horizontal axis as illustrated. 

In accordance with the practice of the present inven 
tion, the histogram of FIG. 5 may be resolved into a 
two-component Gaussian mixture distribution such as is 
illustrated in FIG. 6. A single Gaussian distribution may 
be represented by the following formula: 
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S W 27t 

where 
u is the mean of the distribution, and 
s is the standard deviation. 
A two-component mixed Gaussian distribution as 

shown in FIG. 6 may be represented by the following 
formula: 

f(x) = p. exi-ut)2/2s12- (2) 
s1 W 2ar 

(1 - p) e(xi-u2)2/2s22 
s2 W 2nt 

where, 
xi is the observed gray scale value for screen location 

(pixel) i; 
u1 is the mean of the first component distribution; 
u2 is the mean of the second component distribution; 
s is the standard deviation of the first component 

distribution; 
s2 is the standard deviation of the second component 

distribution; and 
p is the proportion of the image in pixels (i.e., screen 

location) having gray-scale values corresponding 
to the first component distribution; and corre 
spondingly (1-p) is the proportion of the image in 
pixels having gray-scale values corresponding to 
the second component distribution. 

Referring again to FIG. 6, the first-component distri 
bution 38 has a mean gray-scale value of approximately 
1.5. Similarly, the second component distribution 40 has 
a mean value of approximately 3.0 on the gray-scale 
axis. The two component Gaussian distributions ap 
proximately match or "fit” the identified peaks in the 
frequency histogram illustrated by a trace 40 in FIG. 6 
and shown clearly in FIG. 5. Either of the Gaussian 
component distributions 38 and 40 may be generally 
given by equation (1) above with the appropriate values 
substituted. 
On the gray-scale (horizontal) axis, the lighter shades 

of gray will have a gray-scale value greater than darker 
shades. Accordingly, the second component distribu 
tion 40 which corresponds to the second peak in the 
frequency histogram trace 42 represents predominantly 
scalp areas (e.g., area 18) in the head region 12 as illus 
trated in FIG. 2. Correspondingly, the first component 
distribution 38 which matches the first peak in the fre 
quency histogram trace 42 corresponds to the predomi 
nantly hair-covered areas (e.g., area 16) of the head 
region 12. Accordingly, the proportion, p, of the total 
number of screen pixels which may be found in the first 
component distribution 38 is representative of the pro 
portion of the head region 12 which is covered by hair. 
Accordingly, hair density may be measured as that 
proportion of pixels having a gray-scale value falling 
within the first component distribution 38. 
Although described immediately above in terms of a 

two-component visible field such as would be typically 
represented by the human head area as shown in FIG. 2, 
the present invention may be utilized to determine the 
proportional content of each component of any multi 
ple-component field. For utilization with more than 

8 
two-component distributions, equation (2) above would 
be generalized as follows: 

(3) 

Or, 

(4) M 
10 f(x) = i21 pd(xi) 

where 
ui is the mean of component distribution j; 
pi is the proportion of the image comprised by com 
ponent j; and 

M is the number of component distributions where: 
15 

M-1 
s 1 - X -- PM j=l Pi 

(5) 
20 

Referring now to FIG. 7, therein is shown a general 
flowchart which outlines the procedures for the opera 
tion of the means and method of the present invention 
for obtaining the proportional content of each compo 
nent in a multiple-component field. Specifically, as illus 
trated by a block 44 the method is initiated as shown in 
FIG. 1 by positioning and aligning the selected field to 
be analyzed. A record of the field image is then ob 
tained, as shown by a block 46, by suitable means such 
as the video camera 21 or another photographic/video 
device. The obtained field image is then digitized as 
represented by block 48 through the use of digitizing 
equipment such as that shown by the digitizer 22 in 
FIG. 3. The digitized information representative of the 
intial field image is then stored as shown by a block 50 
in a frame storage 28 such as is shown in FIG. 3. The 
digitized information may be displayed prior to storage 
as shown by block 52. Alternatively, if desired, the 
digitized display may be reproduced directly from the 
frame memory as shown by line 53. Block 54 represents 
the arithmetical analysis of the digitized information 
stored in the memory to determine the gray level fre 
quency distribution. This may be done, for example, by 
the CPU arithmetic unit 30 illustrated in FIG. 4. The 
resulting frequency distribution of the stored gray levels 
may then be displayed as a histogram as shown by block 
56 which corresponds to the use of the plotter 36 of 
FIG. 4 to obtain a plot such as is shown in FIG. 5. 
Once the frequency distribution of the stored pixel 

gray levels comprising the selected field has been deter 
mined, a statistical analysis as illustrated by block 58 is 
performed to provide a measure of the proportional 
content of each component. This statistical analysis is 
described in greater detail in conjunction with the flow 
chart of FIG. 8. The result is the proportional content 
of each component as illustrated by block 60. This pro 
vides an accurate measure of each component content 
in the selected field at the time of the initial field recor 
dation. 
Once the proportional content of each component of 

the selected field has been determined, this value may 
be stored for later evaluation as shown by block 62. If 
the operation has been previously performed on this 
selected field, the new value for the proportional con 
tent of each component may be compared with the 
previous value as illustrated by block 64. The result 
then will be the change in proportional value for each 
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component in the field. For example, the net increase or 
decrease in percentage of the head region 12 comprised 
of hair may be accurately determined. However, if the 
analysis has not previously been performed for this 
particular selected field, a desired observational test 
period is allowed to elapse as represented by block 68. 
After the termination of the observation period, a sec 
ond image of the same field is obtained as illustrated by 
block 46 and the process repeated so that a comparison 
may be made between the proportional content for each 
component in the selected field prior to and subsequent 
to the desired observation period. 

Referring now to FIG. 8, therein is shown a general 
flowchart for a preferred embodiment of the statistical 
analysis which may be used for the estimation phase for 
resolving the frequency distribution of the gray levels in 
the stored digitized video frame into multiple-compo 
nent mixed Gaussian distributions. Specifically, in a 
preferred embodiment of the means and method of the 
present invention, the iteration sequence is initialized as 
represented by block 70. Once the iteration sequence 
has been initialized, the Gaussian parameter estimates 
are correspondingly initialized as indicated by block 72. 
Utilizing the estimated Gaussian parameters provided 
by the initial estimates from block 72, a computation as 
shown by block 74 is performed to compute intermedi 
ate Gaussian parameters corresponding to the antici 
pated component Gaussian distribution. As shown by 
decision block 76 in the preferred embodiment, the 
computed values are then compared with the estimated 
values to determine whether the first three decimal 
places are equal for each parameter. If yes, then the 
computer parameters are stored as shown by block 78 
and the statistical analysis progresses to a test of fit 
determination as shown by block 80 which is described 
in more detail in conjunction with the corresponding 
flowchart of FIG. 9. 
However, if the first three decimal places of the com 

puted Gaussian parameters are not equivalent to the 
corresponding values in the estimated Gaussian parame 
ters, then the computed parameters are stored as shown 
by block 82. Subsequently, an increment is added to the 
estimated parameters in accordance with a selected 
iterative sequence as shown by block 84. The analysis 
then loops back to block 74 at which time intermediate 
Gaussian parameters are again computed utilizing the 
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incremented estimated parameters. The remaining steps 
are then repeated until the first three decimal places for 
each Gaussian parameter remain constant between two 
successive iterations. At that time the values are stored 
and test of fit analysis is performed. 

Also, at this point the mixed Gaussian distribution 
may be displayed as shown by block 81. Such a display 
in conjunction with a gray-level histogram is illustrated 
in F.G. 6. 

Block 74 of FIG. 8 represents the computation of the 
Gaussian parameters utilizing the initial estimates. This 
computation may be given by the following formulas: 

1 . . . . . . (6) 
p = 2, Zi/x) = 1,2,..., M - 1 

- 7:/-A ... ;- (7) y = i. 2, 20/s) x j = 1,2,..., M - 1 
and, 
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10 
-continued 

-. (8) sj = i Z(j/xi)(xi - u)(xi - u) 

Where: 

d(x 9 Z(j/x) = (9) 

and n is the total number of screen locations. 
Although a preferred embodiment for estimating the 

desired Gaussian parameters is set forth in conjunction 
with the accompanying computer program, general 
methodology for performing the desired Gaussian mix 
ture analysis is set forth with some particularity in Day, 
N. E., "Estimating The Components Of A Mixture Of 
Normal Distributions,' Biometrika, 56: 463-474, 1969. 

Referring now to FIG. 9, therein is shown a general 
flowchart for determining whether the fit between the 
measured data represented by the gray levels of the 
pixels of the digitized field is adequately represented by 
the statistically determined M component Gaussian 
distribution. Block 86 represents a transition from the 
estimation phase in which the Gaussian parameters are 
determined to the test of fit stage illustrated further in 
FIG. 9. Initially, the log likelihood for an M-1 compo 
nent Gaussian distribution is computed as shown by 
block 88. For a two-component Gaussian distribution, 
this likelihood is given by the following equation: 

Li (10) is 1. log(f(x)) 

where f(x) is given by equation (1). 
After the log likelihood for an M-1 component 

mixed Gaussian distribution has been determined, the 
log likelihood for an M component mixed Gaussian 
distribution must be determined as represented by block 
90. For example, in a two-component, mixed Gaussian 
distribution the log likelihood for the mixture of M 
Gaussian component distributions is given as follows: 

2 (11) L2 = i2 log(f(x)) 

where fox) is given by equation (2). 
Once the above two log likelihoods have been deter 

mined, a X (chi-square) value must be computed as 
shown by block 92. The X22 value is given generally by 
the following computation: 

X2= -2 log (L1-L2) (12) 

for a two-component distribution, and 

X= -2 log (LM-1-LM) (13) 

for a M-component distribution, which is an asymptoti 
cally distributed chi-square on 2 degrees of freedom. 
The X22 value is evaluated as shown by decision 

block 94 to determine whether it is greater than the 
empirically determined value, which in the preferred 
embodiment has been selected as 5.99. If yes, then the M 
Gaussian distribution is a better fit than a M-1 Gauss 
ian distribution, as shown by conclusion block 96, for 
the actual data generated for the stored pixel gray lev 
els. 
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However, if the X22 value is not sufficiently large, 
then the M value is rejected as shown by conclusion box 
98. At that point, the conclusion is reached that the 
empirical distribution contains only M-1 component 
distribution. 
As mentioned above, in conjunction with the discus 

sion of FIGS. 1 and 2, the preferred embodiment of the 
means and method of the present invention may be 
utilized for analyzing the hair density in a human head 
SLARE 
sNOFOACALS 
$ OO66 
SNOT STRIC 
is SORAGE a 
C 

IMPLICIT REAL: 8 (A-HO-Z) 

12 
area 12. In conjunction with this preferred embodiment, 
the following computer program may be utilized to 
perform the steps as generally set forth in the flow 
charts illustrated in FIGS. 7, 8 and 9 to provide a multi 
ple-component mixed Gaussian distribution as generally 
illustrated in FIG. 6 to match the frequency distribution 
or histogram of the actual data of the selected field as 
illustrated in FIG. 5. 

A GENERAL ALGORITHM FOR COMPUT ING THE LIKELIHOOD AND DENITY 
Of A MIXTURE OF UNIVARIATE AND MULTIVARIATE NORMAL DISTRIBUTIONS 

DIMENSION SIGMAI (55), WRK (10), U( 5, 10 ) , li ( 10 ) , P (5 ), X (500, 5), 
kD (10 ) , Ds 1 }, x1 ( 10 ) , UHAT ( 5, 10 ) , UHAT 1 ( 1.0), 
pHAT (5), SIGMA (55), SIGMAH (100), XXTOT ( 100), G (5), XXT (100) 
tuut (100), UUTOT (100), UT (10), 5uMX (10 ) , DDT (100), OOTOT (100) 
spI (5.005), RI (500), X9 ( 10 ), X2 (50 ) , I FREG (50 

CHARACTER 80 TITLE1, TITLE2, FNS, FNAME, FNAME2, NFMT 
CHARACTER:8 XAXIS YAXI5 
CHARACTER:3 INITSC, CLR 5 CR 
CHARACTER:2 EXITSC, JUNK 
CHARACER YESNO 

1 FORMAT (I4) 
2 FORMA ( 1 OF5 O ) 

3 FORMAT ( A80 ) 
RTE ( x, 'ENTER 1 FOR FILE INPUT OR 2 FOR TERMINAL 

READ ( : , 1) IFILE 
IF (IFILE, EQ. 2) GOTO 40 A 
WRITE ( x ) 'ENTER NAME OF SETUP FILE IN QUOTES' 
READ (3) FN5 
OpeN ( 1, FILE=FNS) 
READ (1,113 TITLE 
READ ( 1, 11 ) TITLE2 
READ ( 1, 12) XAXIS 
READ (1,12) YAXIS 
(READ ( 1, 11 FNAME 
READ (111) FNAME2 
REA) ( 1, 16 ) JUNK 
READ (113) IGROUP, N, NC, N VAR, ISCORE, ILOG, IBA YES, KCONT, IHIST, NB IN, 
NEST 
RNVAR=NVAR 
RNIN 

C = 0 . OOOOO 
RNE 2.0 ODO 

READ ( 1, 16 JUNK 
DO 19 I= 1, NC 

19 READ ( 1 : ) ( U I,J), J = 1 NVAR) 
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READ ( 1, 16 ) JUNK 
READ ( 1, k) RMIN, RMAX 
READ (116) JUNK 
READ ( 1 , , ) RMI55 
FORMAT ( / A80) 
FORMAT ( / A8) 
FORMAT (20A) 
FORMAT ( SF1 O. O.) 
FORMAT (A80) 
CLOSE (1 
GO TO 8 

WRITE ( x , , ) 'ENTER 
READ (x,x) TITLE1 
WRITE ( x , ; ) 'ENTER 
READ ( : , ; ) TITLE2 
WRITE ( x ) 'ENTER 
REAO ( : , ) XAXIS 
WRITE ( x, x) 'ENTER 
READ ( x ) YAXIS 
WRITE ( x ) 'ENTER 
READ (x,x) FNAME 
WRITE ( : , ) " ENTER 
READ (x,x) FNAME2 
WRITE ( x , : ) " ENTER 1 FOR UNGROUPED OR 2 FOR GROUPED DATA ' 
READ ( , 1) IGROUP 

O OR 1 FOR NOIVIDUAl 

4,807,163 

- 24 

TITLE 1 IN GUOTES' 

TITLE 2 IN QUOTES' 

X-AXIS NAME IN UOTES' 

Y-AXIS NAME IN QUOTES' 

INPUT FILE NAME IN QUOTES' 

WRITE ( : , ; ) 'ENTER SAMPLE SIZE 
READ (k, 1) N 
WRITE ( x , ) 'ENTER 
READ ( , 1 } NC 
WRITE ( x ) 'ENTER - NUMBER OF VARIABLE 5' 
READ ( : , 1) NVAR 
WRITE ( x, xk) 'ENTER 
READ (x,1) ISCORE 
WRITE ( x, x ) 'ENTER 
READ ( : , 1) ILOG 

O OR 1 FOR LOG TRANSFORMA EON' 

14 

OUPU HP PLOT FILE NAME IN GUOES' 

NUMBER OF COMPONENT DESTRIBUTIONS' 

SUBJECT CASSIFICATION" 

WRITE ( x, x ) 'ENTER 1 TO FIX THE CONTROL MEAN EL5E O' 
READ ( : , 1) IBAYES 
IF (IBAYES. EQ. 1) WRITE ( x , ; ) " ENTER WHICH COMPONENT TO FIX' 
IF (IBAYE5. Eq. 1) READ ( k l KCONT 
WRITE ( x, 'ENTER 1 TO SORT DATA INTO HISTOGRAM ELSE O' 
READ ( : , 1 } IHIST 
IF (IHIST. EQ 1.) WR TE ( x x ) 'ENTER NUMBER OF BINS' 
IF (IHIST. EQ 1) READ ( ; , 1) NBIN 

NAIZE PARAMETERS 

C = 0, 001 OOO 
RNVARNVAR 

DO 200 I = 1, NC 
WRITE ( ; , 661) NVAR, I 
FORMAT ( 'ENTER 

READ ( : , 2 ) ( U (I,J) 
NS = RNVARX (RNVAR- i. 
WRITE ( x 662) NS 
FORMAT ( ' ENTER 

READ ( : , 2 ) ( SIGMA ( L. 
NO-NC-1 

WRITE ( x : ) 'ENT 
READ (k, 2 ) (P (I), I= 

I2, MEAN ( S) 
J = 1 NVAR) 
OOO ) / 2 OOOO 

FOR COMPONENT' I2. ' ( S) COLS Ea ( ) " ) 

S COLS ) " I2, " ELEMENT ( S) ()F COVARIANCE MATRIX 
), L = 1, NS ) 

ER ' , NP, ' PROPORTION ( S) ( 5 COLS EACH) ' 





4,807,163 
17 18 

WRITE (416) TITLE2 
WRITE ( x . . ) 
WRITE ( x ) 
WRITE ( ; , , ) 
WRITE ( x . . ) 
WRITE ( x . . ) 
WRITE (4x) 
WRITE (4, 
Li RITE (4, ) 
WRITE ( 4, ) 
WRITE (4) 

DO 291 Jai 1 NVAR 
291. JJ at SUMXJ) / RNE 

SUM= 0, 000 
DO 201 Is 1, NP 

201 SUMs. SUN-P ( ) 
p (NC) = 1 . 000-SUM 
TER = 0 

9 ITER=TER+ 
RLIKE2=0.0000 
RLKE1 = 0, 0000 
WRITE ( ; , 2000) ITER 
wRITE (4, 2000) ITER 

2000 FORMAT ( / / / ITERATION ' , I4 / ) 
DO 202 I= 1, NC 
WRITE ( x 99) I., ( U (I,J) J= 1 NVAR) 
WRITE (4,99) I., ( U (I,J), J= i, NVAR) 

202 CONTINUE 

99 FORMAT ( 1 COMPONENT' I4/' MEANS ' , 1 OF 10, 4 / ) 
WRITE ( x 204) (P ( I ) . I= 1, NP) 
WRITE (4,204 ) ( P (I), I= i , NP) 

204 FORMAT ( / " PROPORTIONS ' , 5 F1 O. 4 / ) 
WRITE ( x 1000) 
WRITE (4,1000 ) 

100 O FORMAT ( / " COVARANCE MATRIX 1 } 
1 = 0 

L = 1 

DO 205 I = 1 NVAR 
List I 

WRITE ( x , 206 ) ( SIGMA (L2), Li2=L, L1 ) 
WRITE ( 4, 206 ) ( SIGMA (L2), Li2=L, L1 ) 

206 FORMAT ( OF1 O. 4 ) 
205 L1 + 1 

DO 299 I= 1, NS 
299 SIGMA ( ) = SIGMA ( ) 

COMPUTE DENSITY FUNCTION 

LEO 

DO 5 L1 = 1, NVAR 
OO 5 -2=1, NVAR 
F - 1 

DOTOT ( ) = 0, 0000 
5 xXTOT (L) = 0 00DO 

RNO2's RNVAR? 2 OO 

IF (NVA R. GT, 1 } CALL INV 5 ( 5 I GMA NVA R DET WRK } 
IF (NV AR GT - 1) TPI I= 1 OOO 1 ( ( ( 2 ODOX3 14159265 40 DO ) x x t RNO2) ) 
XO5 GRT (OET) ) 

IF ( NVA R. E.G. . . ) TPI I = 1 . ODO / DSQRT ( 2 000 k 3 1. 41 5 9 2 5 4 OOOX SIGMA ( 1) ) 
DO 280 K = 1, NC 
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WRITE ( 4, 206 ) ( SIGMAH (L2) L2s, Ll ) 
805 is 

CI = -20 DO (RLIKE-RLIKE2) 
WRITE ( x, 55) RLIKEl RLIKE2, CHI 
WRITE (4, 55 RLIKE1, RLIKE2, CHI 

55 FORMAT ( / / / LIKELIHOOD FOR UNIMODAL DISTRIBUTION ' , F 1 0 31 
x L. KELOOD FOR MIXTURE DISTRIBUTION " . F10 - 31 

CHI - SQUARE FOR IMPROVEMENT IN FIT F1 O 3 f f ( / ) 
IF (ISCORE. E. O ) GO TO 111 
WRITE ( x 4444) NVAR, NC 
WRITE (4,4444) NVAR, NC 

4444 FORMAT ( / / / " SUBJECT ' , 5X, I4, VARIABLE5", 5x I4, ' PROBABILITIES' ( / ) 
DO 2222 I = i, N 
WRITE ( x, 3333) I., ( x (I,J), J = 1, N VAR ), ( PI ( I. K), K = 1, NC) 
WRITE (4,3333) I, (X (I,J) J= 1 NVAR), (PI ( I, K), K = 1, NC) 

2222 CONTINUE 
WRITE ( x ) 

3333 FORMAT ( I4, 1 OF10.4) 
1111 CONTINUE 

XMAXarMAX 
XMIN= RMN 
FNVAR. G. GO TO 45.45 

45.46 WRITE ( x, x) 'ENTER NUMBER OF BINS FOR HISTOGRAM" 
READ (x,1) NBIN 
IF (ITRY N.E. 1) GOTO 4547 
WRITE ( x ) 'DO YOU WANT TO CHANGE XMIN AND XMAX? 1 =Y 2=N' 
REAO ( : , 1 } IX 
IF (IX. EQ. 2) GOTO 4547 
WRITE ( x, x) 'ENTER NEW MIN FOR X-AXIS 
READ ( is, 2) RMIN - 
RITE {xk} 'ENTER NEW MAX FOR X-AXIS' 
REAO ( x, 2) RMAX 
XMAX=RMAX 
XMIN= RMIN s 

4547 OPEN ( a FILE=FNAME2) 
CALL INITGR ( . ) 

IF (NVAR. EQ. 1. AND. NC. EQ. 2. AND CHI. GT. 5.0 DO ) CALL TWO (CHI, X, USIGMA 
x P, N, NBIN, TITLE1, TITLE2, XAXIS YAXIS, RI, RNEW, RMINRMAX) 
IF (NVAR. E.G. . . AND CHI LE. 5 000 ) CALL ONE (CHI, X, UT, SIGMAH, N, 

kNBIN TITLE1, TITLE2, XAXIS YAXIS, RI, RNEW, RMIN, RMAX) 
IF (NVAR. E.G. i. AND. NC. E.G. 3. AND CHI. GT. 5. D0 ) CALL THREE (CHI, X, USIGMA 

XP, N, NBINTITLE1, TITLE2, XAXIS YAXIS, RI, R NEW, RMINRMAX) 
READ ( x, 3) YES NO 
CALL CLOSEG 

WRITE ( x, INIT5C 
WRITE ( x, x ) CLR 5CR 
WRITE ( x, x ) EXIT5C 

45.45 CONTINUE 
CLOSE (2) 

WRITE ( x, x} 'ENTER 1. TO TRY A NEW PLOT ELSE O' 
READ (x,1) I TRY 
RMIN=XMN 
RMAX=XMAX 
F ( I. TRY EG - 1) GOTO 454, 
COSE (4) 
Op 

ENO 

SUBROUTINE CLS 
IMPLICIT REALix8 (A-HO-Z 
DO 1. I= 1, 24 
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IF pp.OB GT proBM) OPROB = { PROB-PROBM ) is pix RNEW: RINT RINC) 
PROBM1=PROB 

CALL LPLOT ( xo, DPROB , xMAX, XMIN, YMAX, Y MIN, 2) 
226 x0=xO+RINC 

XOaxNas NC - 32 
Za (XO-X2 f VAR 
PROB 1 a PH Z) 
XOXN 
Do 228 Iael, 100 
Zar ( X-X2 VAR 
PROPH (Z) 
DPROB ( PROB-PROB) ( . OO-P RNEW (RINT | RINC) 
PROBM as PROB 
CALL LPLOT (XOD PROB, XMAX, XMIN, YMAX, YMIN, 2) 

228 XEXO-RNC 
XOs (N-RNC 
ZE X-X) / VAR 
p308 EPH (7) 
XOXN 

DO 726 Is 1,100 
Zaus (XO-XML VAR 
PROPH (Z) 
DPROBE (PROB-PROB1) PRNEWik (RINT | RINC) 
PROB 1 PROB 
IF PROB. GT. OSDO.. AND PROB. LT . . 95DO ) CALL LPLOT ( x0, RJMIN, XMAX, XMIN 

1 YMAX, YMIN, 3} 
IF PROB. GT . . 0500. AND PROB. T. 95DO ) CALL LPLOT ( x0, OPROB, XMAX, XIN 

i YMAX, YMIN, 2) 
72 XOsc-RNC 

XOax (NeNC 
Z (X-X2 VAR 
PROBar (Z) 
XOXN 

DO 826. I as 1,100 
Z= (XO-XM2) / WAR 
PROBa P. Z. 
DPROB ( PROB-PROBM1) ( 1.0.0-P1 ) XRNE (RINT | RINC ) 
PROBapROB 

IF PROB. GT ... 0.5DO AND PROB. L.T. 95DO ) CALL LPLOT ( x0, RJMIN, XMAX, XMIN 
1YMAX, YMIN, 3) 
IF PROB. G. 0500 AND PROB. L.T. .95DO ) CALL LPLOT ( x0, D PROB , xMAX, XMIN 

1YMAX, YMIN, 2) 
82 Xsc. RNC 

P2s. OO-P 
BRs ' ' ' 

WRITE (BF1, 33 BR XM 1 , XM2, BR 
WRITE (BF2, 34) BR, P1, P2, BR 
WRITE (BF3, 35 ) BRVAR BR 
WRITE (BF4, 36 BR, RNEW BR 
WRITE (BF5, 37 BR, CHI, BR 
CALL MOVTCA (350, 10 } 
CALL TEX "f EANS 7 
CALL TEXT (BF ) 

CAull MOVTCA (350, 20) 
CAL TEXT PROPORTIONS ' ) 
CALL TEXT ( B.F2) 
CALL MOVTCA (350, 30 ) 
CA EXT SO f ) 
CAL TEXT BF3) 
CALL MOVTCA (350, 40 ) 
CALL TEXT ( ' | TOTAL N f : ) 
CALL TEXT (BFA) 



4,807,163 
29 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 30 

CALL MOVTCA (350, 50 
CALL TEXT ( ' | CHI SQUARE 1') 
CAL EXT (BFS) -33 
CALL OETCU 

33 FORMAT (A1, 2F10.3, Al 
34 FORMAT ( Ali, 2F10.3, A1 ) 
3S FORMAT (A110X F10.3, A1 ) 
36 FORMAT (A110X, FO, O, Ai ) 
37 FORMAT (A110X F10, 3A1) 

WRITE (2,781. XM1, XM2, ESC, Pi, Pa., ESC 
781 FORMAT ( 'PU, 200, 250; LBMEANS'', 6.x, 2F10.3, A1, 

1 'PU, 200,240; LBPROPORTIONS'', 2F10.3, A1 ) 
WRITE( 2,783) VAR, ESC 

783 FORMAT ( PU, 200, 230; LBSD * , 1 OX, F10.3, A1 ) 
WRITE( 2,782) RNEW, ESC, CHI, ESC 

782 FORMAT ( ' pu, 200,220; LBTOTAL N ' 10x F10.0, A1, 
1 'PU, 200, 210; LBCHI SQUARE ', 10x F10.3, A1, 'PU, 0, 0; ' ) 
RETURN 
EN 

C. : : . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

C. : : : : : NORMAL PROBABILITY DISTRIBUTION FUNCTION i INTERCEPT) . . . . . . . . . . . . . 
; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; ; 

FUNCTION PH (Z) 
IMPLICIT REAL 8 (A-H, 0-Z) 
F (Z. L.T. - 10.000) GO TO 1 
IF (Z. G. O. ODO ) GO TO 2 
Z2=OABS (Z) 

OR) as (DEXP-ZZA 2. O)0 / 2.50 6628.27500 
Easl. O)0 1 ( 1. ODO-O. 2316418 DOZ2) 
G= ( ( ( {1, 330274429 DOE-1821.255.978 DO ) (E+ i. 781 47793700 ) is E 

X-O .356,563782)O) ke- 0.3938. S30DO ) KE 
GsCORD 
F. Z.E. O. 000 PH = 
F (Z. GT. O. 000) PHIs 1000-G 

RETURN 
PH = 0 . OOOOOOOOOO 
RETURN 

2 phs 0.99999999900 
RETURN 
END 

5UBROUTINE THREE (CHI, x, u, SIGMA, P., N, NBIN TITLE1, TITLE2, XAXIS YAXIS 
1 RI, RNEW, RMIN, R MAX) 

IMPLICIT REAL 28 A-HO-Z) 
DIMENSION SISMA (1), P (1), U( 5, 10 ), X (500, 5 ), R (21), IFREQ (21 
RI ( 1) 

CHARACTER 80 TITLE1, TITLE2, BF 1, BF2,6F3, BF4, BF5 
CHARACTERx8 XAXIS YAXIS 
CHARACTERX1 Esc, BR 
ESC=CHAR 3) 

NGsN 

XM1 =u ( i , 1 } 
XM2=U(2, 1 } 
XM3=U(3, 1 } 
VAR= DSRt. ( SIGMA ( . . ) 
p1.sep ( . ) 

P2P (2) 
P3=1. O0- (P + P2) 

RBIN=NBIN 
XMAXs. RMAX 
XMIN= RMIN 
YMIN= 0, 0DO 





726 

826 

26 

33 4,807,163 34 
PROBM =PH (Z) 
XaXMN 
OO 726 Is 1,100 
Zs XO-XM VAR 
PROBE PH (Z) 
DPROB (PROB-PRO3 P1RNE RINT / RNC ) 
PROBMPROB 
IF (PROB. GT ... 0500. AND PROB. L.T. .95DO ) CALL LPLOT ( x0, YMINXMAX, XMIN 
YMAX, YMIN, 3) 
IF (PROB. G.T.. 0.5DO. AND. PROB. L.T. 95DO CALL LPLOT (XO, DPROB, XMAX, XMIN, 
YMAX, YMIN2) 
XOaxORNC 
XaXMN-RNC 
Zai (XO-XM2) VAR 
PROB. EPZ) 
XOXN 
DO 826 Iai, 100 
Zs (XO-XM2) VAR 
PROBP (Z) 
OPRBIs (PROB-PROBM1) P2RNEW (RINT | RINC) 
PROB1 as PROB 
IF (PROB. GT. 0500. AND PROB. L.T. .95DO CALL LPLOT ( x0, YMIN, XMAX, XMIN, 
YMAX, YMIN, 3) 
IF (PROB. GT. O500. AND PROB. LT . .95DO ) CALL LPLOT ( x0, DPROB , xMAX, XMIN, 
YMAX, YMIN, 2) 
XCX-RNC 
XOaxMN-RNC 

PROBM a pH (Z) 
XaXMN 
OO 26. I 1100 

PROBapH (Z) 
DPROBE (PROB-PROBM1) x 3.NE (R.Nf RNC 
PROBM as PROB 
IF (PROB. GT ... 0500. AND PROB. LT . .9500 ) CALL LPLOT ( x0, YMN, XMAX, XMIN 

KYMAX, YMIN, 3) - 
IF (PROB. GT ... 05D0. AND PROB LT 95DO ) CALL LPLOT ( x0, DPROB XMAX, XMIN, 

kYMAX, YMIN, 2) 
X=X-RNC 

BRs 

WRITE BF1, 33) BR, XM, XM2, XM3, BR 
WRITE(BF2, 34) BR, P1, P2, P3, BR 
WRITE (BF3,35) BR, VAR BR 
WRITE (BF4, 36 ) BR, RNEW BR 
WRITE (BF5, 37) BR, CHI, BR 
CALL MOVTCA (300, 10 ) 
CALL TEXT " / MEANS f ' ) 
CAL TEXT (BF1 ) 
CALL MOVTCA (300, 20) 
CALL TEXT ( ' f PROPORTIONS / ' ) 
CALL TEXT ( 9F 2) 
CAL MOVTCA (300, 30 } 
CALL TEXT ( ' | SD / " ) 
CALL TEXT BF3 ) 
CALL MOVTCA (300, 40) 
CALL TEXT ( ' | TOTAL N / " ) 
CALL TEXT (BFA) 
CALL MOVTCA (300, 50 
CALL TEXT ( ' | CHI SQUARE / " ) 
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CALL Text tafs. TT TT 
CALL DELTCU 

33 FORMAT (A1, 3F10.3, Ai ) 
34 FORMAT (A1, 3F10.3, A1 ) 
35 FORMAT (A1, 20x, F10.3, Ai ) 
36 FORMAT (A1, 20x, Flo. O, Ai ) 
37 FORMAT (A1, 20x, FiO. 3, A1 ) 

WRITE (2,781) xM1 , XM2, XM3, ESC, P1, P2, P3, ESC 
78.1 FORMAT ( 'PU, 200,250; LBMEANS'', 6x, 3F7. 2, A1, 

pu, 200,240; LeproPORTIONS'', 3F7.2, A1 ) 
WRITE( 2,783) VAR, ESC 

783 FORMAT ( 'PU, 200, 230; LB5D '', 14X, F7.2, Ai ) 
WRITE( 2,782) RNEW, ESC, CHI, ESC 

782 FORMAT ( 'PU, 200, 220; LBTOTAL N 14XF7.0, A1, 
1. PU, 200, 210; LBCHI SGUARE ' , 14X, F7. 2, A1, 'PU, 0, 0; ' ) 
RETURN 
ENO 

SUBROUTINE ONE (CHI, X, UT, SIGMAH, N, NB IN TITLE1, TITLE2, XAXIS YAXI5, 
1 RI, RNE, RMIN, RMAX) 

IMPLICIT REAL8 (A-H, 0-Z) 
DIMENSION SIGMAH (1), UT ( 10 ) , x (500, 5), R (21), IFREQ (21), RI ( 1 }, 
RFREG (21 ) 
CHARACTEReO TITLE1, TITLE2, BF1, BF2, BF3, BF4, BF5 
CHARACTER8 XAXIS YAXIS 
CHARACTER, 1 E5C, BR 
ESCECHAR ( 3 ) 
RBNaNBN 
NBNP as NBN-1 

NaN 
XM1 =UT 1. ) - 

VARs OSGRT (SIGMAH (1) ) 
P = 1. ODO 

XMAXs. RMAX 

XMIN= RMIN 
YMNEO. ODO 
RBINENBN 

RNas (XMAX-XMN RBIN 
MAX-CO 

DO 902 Ja1, NBINP1 
I FREG (J) as 0 
As RMN- 500k RINT 
R2RMN- SOORINT 
At J) is RMN 

DO 901 I= 1, NG 
IF ( x (I, 1). GE. R1. AND X (I, 1 ). LT. R2) I FREQ ( J } = I FREQ (J) +RI ( I } 

901 CONTINUE 
IF (IFRE (J). GT JMAX) JMAX= IFREQ ( , ) 
RMIN= R2- SDOkRINT 

902 CONTINUE 
YMAX=JAXK2 

CALL 5ETUP (XMAX, XMINYMAX, Y MIN TITLE1 TITLE2, XAXIS YAXIS ) 
CALL LPLOT ( XMIN, YMINXMAX, XMIN, yMAX, YMIN, 3 } 

XO-exMIN 
RINCE (XMAX-XMIN 1 1 00 000 
RNG=NG 

DO 224 J-1, NB INP 1 
RFREG J } = I FREG J) 

XP= R (J) 
Yp=IFREQ ( ) 

224 CAL CPLOT ( XP, Yp, XMAX, XMIN, yMAX, Y MIN) 
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CALL LPLOT ( xMIN, YMIN, xMAx, xN, YMAX, YMIN, 3) 
X)=XMN-RNC 
Z= (XO-X) / VAR 
PROBM as P. ( . ) 
XOs)KN 
DO 226 as 1,100 
ZE (XO-XM ) /WAR 
PROBERHI Z. 
O PROz ( PROB-ROBM ) is P1 RNE (RINT | RINC) 
PRB1 =PROB 
CALL LPLOT ( xO OproB , xMAX, XMIN, YMAX, YMIN, 2) 

226 XOXORNC 
X3XN-RNC 
Za (XO-X1 VAR 
PROB. sp. Z) 
XOaxMN 
OO 726 Iai, 100 
Zar ( X-XML WAR 
PROBapH (Z) 

OPROB ( PROB-PROBM1) xpi RNE (RINT | RINC) 
PROB apROB 
IF PROB. GT. OSDO. AND. PROB. LT . .95DO CALL LPLOT ( x0, YMIN, xMAX, XMIN, 

-YMAX, YMEN, 3) 
IF (PROB. GT. . 0500 AND PROB. T. 95DO ) CALL LPLOT (XO, DPR08, XMAX, XMIN, 
YMAX, YMIN, 2) 

726 XaXORNC 
BRE 
WRITE (BF1,33) BR, XM1, BR 
WRITE (BF3, 35 ) BR, VAR BR 
WRITE (BF4, 36) BR, RNEW BR 
WRITE (BF537) BRCHIBR 
CALL to VTCA (400, 10 ) 
CALL TEXT ( ' MEAN 1 
CAL EX (BF1 ) 
CALL MOVTCA (400, 20 
CALL TEXT "f SD f 
CAL EX (BF3) 
CALL MOVTCA (400, 30 ) 
CALL TEXT ( ' | TOA. N. / " ) 
CALL TEXT (BF4) 
CAL MOVTCA (400, 40 ) 
CALL TEXT ( " / CHI SQUARE / " ) 
CAL TEX (BFS) 
CAL DELTCU 

33 FORMAT (A1, F1 0 3A1) 
34 FORMAT ( A1, F10.3, A1 ) 
3S FORMAT (A1, F10.3, A1 ) 
36 FORMAT (A1, F10.0, A1 ) 
37 FORMAT (A1, F10.3, A1 

7 

WRITE (2,781 ) XM1, ESC VAR, ESC 
781 FORMAT ( 'PU, 250,250; LBMEAN' 7x, F 10.3, Al 

1 'PU, 250,240; LBSD * , F 1 0 3A1) 
WRITE( 2,782) RNEW, ESC, CHI, ESC 

82 FORMAT ( 'PU, 250,230; LBTOTAL N ' F 10.0, Al 
1 'PU, 250, 220; LBCHI SQUARE ' , F 10, 3, A1 'PU, O, O, ' ) 
RETURN 
END 

SUBROUTINE SETUp ( xMAX, XMINYMAX, Y MIN TITLE1 TITLE2, 
iXAXIS YAXIS ) 

IMPLICIT REALx8 (A-HO-Z) 





4 
4. 
O 
1. 

S25 
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WRITE (BF3,41 ) BR, TITLE1, BR - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

WRITE (BF4,41) BR, TITLF2,3R 
FORMAT (A1, A8 A1) 
FORMAT (A1, A78, A1 ) 
FORMAT (Ai, F5. 1, Al 
CALL MOVTCA 10, iOO) 
CALL TEXT BF) 
CALL MOVTCAt 10,50) 
CALL TEXT ( " F / " ) 
CALL MOVTCAt 1060) 
CALL TEXT ( ' R1 " ) 
CALL MOVTCA (10,70) 
CAL TEXT "f E1. " ) 
CALL MOVTCA (10,80) 
CAL TEXT ( ' / C / " ) 
CALL MOVTCA (1090) 
CALL TEXT ( ' | Ul' ) 
CALL MOVTCA ( 10, 100 ) 
CALL TEXT ( ' / E / " ) 
CALL MOVTCAt 10, 1 1 0 ) 
CALL TEXT ( " | N/ " ) 
CALL MOVTCA ( 10, 120 ) 
CALL TEXT ( " I C / " ) 
CALL MOVTCA ( 10, 130 
CALL TEXT ( ' || Yf ' ) 
CALL MOVTCA (280, 190 ) 
AL TEX (BF2) 

CALL MOVTCA 1 0 1 0 ) 
CALL TEXT (BF3) 
CALL MOVTCAt 10, 20 ) 
CALL TEX (BF4 ) 
CALL BOX ( 1, 1,635, 195) 
CALL MOVAB5 ( IX11, 175 ) 
CALL LNA85 (IX11, 170) 
CALL MOVAB5 ( IX22, 175) 
CALL LNA85 ( IX22, 170) 
CALL MOVABS ( IX33, 175 ) 
CALL LNABS ( IX33, 170) 
CALL MOVABS IX44, 175) 
CALL LNABS ( IX44, 170) 
CALL MOVABS (90 IX1 i ) 
CALL LNA85 100, IX 11 ) 
CALL MOVABS (90, Ix22) 
CALL LNABS ( 100 , IX22) 
CALL MOVAB5 (90 , IX33) 
CALL LNABS ( 100 , IX33) 
CALL MOVABS (90 , IX.44) 
CALL LNABS ( 100 , IX.44) 
WRITE( 2, is 'PU, O, O, PU, 100, 50, PO 100,250; PU 100, 5 (), PO 300, 50, 
WRITE( 2) "pu, 100,35;" 
WRITE (2,524) RX1, ESC RX2, ESC RX3, ESC RX 4, E5C 
FORMAT ( 'PU, 130,35; LB' , F5. 1, A1, 

'PU, 180, 35; LB' , F5. 1, A1, 
"PU, 230,35; LB' , F5 1, A1, 
'PU, 280, 35; LB' , F5 1, Al ) 

WRITE( 2,525 1RY 1, ESC, RY2, ESC, RY3, ESC RY4, ESC 
FORMAT ( 'PU, 40,100; LB' , F5 1, A1, 'PU, 40, 150, ...B' , F5 1. At , 
'PU, 40, 200; LB' , F5. 1, A1, 'PU, 40, 250, LS' F5 1, A1 ) 
WRITE( 2, 1) YAXIS, ESC 
WRITE( 2, 2) XAXIS, ESC 
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WRITE (2 3) TITLE1 ESC - 
WRITE( 2, 4) TITLE2, ESC 
WRITE( 2, it 'PU, 5.5; PD, 5, 295; PD 395, 295; PO,395, 5; PD, 5,5; pu, O 0; 
FORMAT ( 'PU, 10, 175; LB' A9 A1) 
FORMAT ( 'PU, 180, 15; LB' , AB, A1 ) 
FORMAT ( 'pu, 10,280; LB' A80, A1 ) 
FORMAT ( 'PU, 10,265; LB' , A80, A1) 
RETURN 

EN) 

SUBROUTINE LPLOT ( x, y, xMAX, XMIN, YMAX, YMIN, IPEN) 
IMPLICIT REALix8 (A-H,0-Z) 
RXs X-X4N) / (XMAX-XN) f 400 OOO) + 100 000 
RYY (YMAX 11 AO. O.D.O.) 30 000 
Xs RX 
IY 200 OOO-RY 
IF (IPEN.E.G. 2) CALL LNA85 (Ix, IY) 
IF (IPEN. E.G. 3) CALL MOVABS (Ix, IY } 
IF (IPEN. E.G. 2) WRITE( 2, 3) Rx, RY 
IF (IPEN.E.G. 3) WRITE( 2, 4) Rx, RY 

3 FORMAT ( "pD, ' , Flo. 3,' ', F10.3, ' ' ) 
FORMAT ( 'PU, ' , F 10.3, ' , " . F10, 3, '; ' ) 
RETURN 
END 

SUBROUTINE CPLOT (X, Y,XMAX, XMIN, YMAX, YMIN) 
IMPLICIT REAL-8 (A-H, O-Z) 
Rx= (x-xMIN) (XMAx-XMIN 1400.000 +100.000 
RYaY/ (YMAX / 14 O. O.D.O.) 30 000 
XERX 

X2s RX-3 
Y1200. OOO-AY 

IY2 (200.000-RY) +3 
CALL LNABS (IX1, IYi ) 

CALL MOVTCA (IX2, IY2) 
CALL TEXT ( ' fig ( ' ) 

WRITE( 2, 2) RX, RY 
2 FORMAT ( 's Mk; PD, F1 O. 3, ' , " , F 103, ' , 5M; ' ) 

RETURN 
ENO 

SLARGE - 41 
SNOFLOATCALL5 
SO066 
SNOTS PRC 
SSTORAGE: 2 

: 

4. 

kikkki KKK 
SUBROUTINE AOOM 

EEEEEKKKKKKKK 

ADO TWO MATRCES 

CALL ADDM (A, B, C, M, N, MS) 

A . . . . . . . . . . INPUT MATRIX, M BY N 
B . . . . . . . . . . INPUT MATRIX, M BY N 
C . . . . . . . . . . OUTPUT MATRIX, M. BY N, RESULT OF ADDITION 

. . . . . . . . . . NUMBER OF ROS IN A, EQUAL TO NUMBER OF ROS IN B 
N. . . . . . . . . . . NUMBER OF COLUMNS IN A, EQUAL TO NUMBER OF 

COLUMNS IN B 
MS . . . . . . . . . STORACE MODE OF A, EQUAL TO STORAGE MODE OF 8 

SUBROUTINE ADDM (A, B, C, M, N, MS) 
OOUBLE PRECISION A, B, C 

ADOOOO 
ADOMOO 
ADOMOO2 
ADDMO 03 
AOOM004 
ADDMOOS 
ADOMOO6 
ADOOO7 
ADOMOO3 
AOMOO9 
ADOMOO 
ADOMO 11 
ADOM012 
ADM 13 
ADOMO 4. 
AOOMO 1S 
AOMO 
AOOMO 17 
AOOMO 18 
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DIMENSION At 1 ), B ( 1. ), C ( ) 
MSast 5-1 
GOTO ( i , 2, 3, 2, 2), MMS 

1. KacN 
GO TO 4 

2 Ka (M-1) / 2 - 
GO TO A 

3 Ka 
4 DO 5 Isl, K 
S C ( t ) at A ( ) ( . ) 
CONTINUE 
IF (LTEST-1 ) 6666,6667, 666& 

6667 CONTINUE 
C CALL DPRNT (C, M, N, MS, HAOO } 
6666 RETURN 

END 

skxxx xxx x . 
SUBROUTINE SUBM 
kickiki KKXikkki: 

SUBTRACT TWO MATRICES 

CALL SUBM (A, B, C, M, N, M5) 

A . . . . . . . . . . INPUT MATRIX, M. BY N, MINUENO 
8 . . . . . . . . . . INPUT MATRIX, M EY N, 5UBTRAHEND 
C . . . . . . . . . . OUTPUT MATRIX, M BY N, RESULT OF SUBRACTION 

. . . . . . . . . . NUMBER OF ROLS IN A EQUAL TO NUMBER OF ROWS IN B 
N. . . . . . . . . . . NUMBER OF COLUMNS IN A, EQUAL TO NUMBER OF 

COLUMNS IN 8 
S . . . . . . . . . 5TORAGE MODE OF A, EQUAL TO STORAGE MODE OF B 

SUBROUTINE 5UBM (A, B, C, M, N, MS ) 
DOUBLE PRECISION A, B, C 
DIMENSION A , 8 ( i ), C ( i ) 
MMSEMS+1. 
GOTO ( i , 2, 3, 2, 2), MM.5 
Ksen 
GO TO 4 

2 Kahl (M-1) / 2 
GO TO A 

3 Ka 

4 OO 5 Isi, K 
S C ( ). A ( ) - ( ( ) 

CONTINUE 
IF (LEST-1 ) 6666, 6667, 6666 

66.67 CONTINUE 
C CALL, DPRNT (CM, N, M5, 6HSUB 
6666 RETURN 

ENO 
C 

C Kixxxxxxx xxxx xxxxx 
C SUBROUTINE GRMT 
C KEKKKKKKKKKKKK 
C 

C OBTAN THE GRAMAN MATRIX OF GENERALIZED PRODUCTS OF COLUMN 
C VECTOR'S OF A SPECIFIED MATRIX BY POST - AND PREMULTIPLYING A 
C METRIC MATRIX ( SYMMETRIC OR DIAGONAL, Mss 1, 2) BY THE MATRIX 
C AND (TS TRANSPOSE 
C 

C CALL GRMMT (A, B, C, M, N, MSB W) 

AOOO19 
ADDMO20 
ADOMO 21 
AOOO22 
ADOO23 
ADDO 24 
ADDM,025 
ADOM026 
ADDO 27 
AOOMO28 
ADOO29 
ADOM 930 
AOOMO31 
AOOMO32 

AOOMO33 
ADOO34 
SUBMO 00 
SUBOO1 
SUBN 002 
SUBOO3 
suB4004 
S80 OS 
SUBMOO6 
5UBM 007 
SUBO 08 
SUBM009 
SUBMO 10 
SUBO. 1 
SUBMO2 
SUBO 13 
SUBMO 14 
SUBMO 15 
SUBO16 
SUBMO 17 
SUBO 8 
5UBMO 9 
SUBU20 
SUBMO 21 
SU8022 
SB1023 
SMC24 
SUBMO2S 
SUBMO 26 
SU3MO27 
SUBMO 28 
SUBMO29 
SUBMO.30 
SUBMO3 
SUB1032 

SUB4033 
SUBMOS4 
GRMTOOO 
GRMMT001 
CRMMT002 
GROO3 
GRMMOO4 
GRMTOOS 
GRMOO 
GRMMT007 
GRMMT008 
GRMNTO09 
GRMMTOO 
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GRO1 

A . . . . . . . . . . INPUT MATRIX, M BY N, GENERAL RECTANGULAR ( M5A as 0)GRMMTO 12 
B . . . . . . . . . . INPUT MATRIX, M BY M, METRIC MATRIX 5YMMETRIC ORGRMMT013 

DAGONAL GRMMTO 14 
C . . . . . . . . . . OUTPUT MATRIX, N BY N, GENERALIZED GRAMIAN GRMTOS 

5YMMETRIC (Msc=1) GRMO 16 
M . . . . . . . . . . NUMBER OF ROS IN A GRMNTO7 
N. . . . . . . . . . . NUMBER OF COLUMNS IN A GRMMO 18 
MSB . . . . . . . . STORAGE MODE OF B GRMMTO 19 

. . . . . . . . . . WORKING VECTOR OF LENGTH M GRMMTO20 
GRMM021 

SUBROUTINE GRMMT (A, B, C, M, N, M 5B, W GRMMTO22 
IMPLICIT REALike (A-H,0-Z) GRMMTO 23 
DIMENSION A (M, N), B ( 1), C ( 1 ), w ( i) GRMMTO24 
KC=0 GRMNO31 
DO 100 I= 1, N GRMT 032 
KK= 0 GRMMO33 
D0 1 0 1 K=1, M GRMMT 034 
X=0.000 GRMMT 035 
CEKK GRMMTO36 

DO 102 L = i, K GRMMO37 
C = C-1 GRMMO38 

102 x=X+A (L, I) B (IC) GRMO 39 
IF ( K . E. M.) GO TO OA GRMMTO 40 
Jai K+ 1 GRMMT 041 
C=C+K GRMMO42 

00 103 L = JM GRMMTO 43 
X=x+A (L, I) x 8 (IC) GRMMTO 44 

103 Cs C- GRMMTO45 
104 WK ) =X GRMMT 046 
101 KKsKK-K GRMMT 047 

OO 105 Ka1, I GRMMT048 
KC=KC- GRMMT 0.49 
X=0 . OOO GRMMT 050 
OO 106 L = 1 M - 43- b GRMMTOS 

106 XX-A (L, K) kW (L) GRMMTOS2 
OS C ( KC) is) GRMMTOS3 
100 CONTINUE GRMNTO SA 

RETURN GRMO6 
END GRMMT 069 

kickxxxx xxxxxx MPYRT 001. 
SUBROUTINE MPYRT MPYRT 002 

xxxxxx xxxx xxxxx MPYRT 003 
MPYRT004 

MULTIPLY TWO MATRICES, THE SECOND ONE ENTERING IN TRANSPOSED MPYRT005 
FORM MPYRTOO 

MPYRT007 
CALL MPYRT { A, B, C, MA, NA M5A, MB) MPYRT008 

MPYRT 009 
A . . . . . . . . . . INPUT MATRIX, MA BY NA, FIRST FACTOR IN MULTI- MPYRT010 

PLICATION MPYRTO 11 
8 . . . . . . . . . . INPUT MATRIX, MB BY NA TRANSPOSED SECOND FACTOR MPYRTO12 

IN MULTIPLICATION, GENERAL RECTANGULAR (MSBEO ) MPYRTO13 
C . . . . . . . . . . OUTPUT MATRIX, MA BY MB, RESULT OF MULTIPLI- MPYRTO 14 

CATION MPYRTOS 
A . . . . . . . . . NUMBER OF ROWS IN A MPYRTO16 
NA . . . . . . . . . NUMBER OF COLUMNS IN A, EQUAL TO NUMBER OF MPYRTO7 

COLUMNS IN B MPYRTO 18 
MSA . . . . . . . . STORAGE MODE OF A MPYRO 19 
MB . . . . . . . . . NUMBER OF ROWS IN B PYRT 020 

MPYRTO2. 
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17 

18 

73 

74 

16 

2. 

24 
4. 
27 

61 
62 

60 

30 

1 OO 

66.67 

6666 

49 
SUBROUTINE PYRT (A, B, C, MA, NA, Msame 
Double PRECISION A, B, C, x 
DIENSION A(1), B(1), C(i. 
MMA=M5A-1 
K= 0 
ICA=0 
CCA= 0 

OO 100 J= 1 MB 
NBaj 

JNBas INB 
DO 100 I=1, MA 
GOTO 12, 18, 17, 18, 14 MMA 
INAEI 
INCAs MA 
LLAs.1 
HA=NA 

GOTO 21 
INAs I 
INCAs 0 
LLAs I 

GOTO 21 
INAFIK ( I-1) / 21 
INCA= 1 
A=1 

IF (MSA-1) 73,747s 
GOTO 21 

ICCA=0 
CAs 0. 

GOTO 21 
INAs IX (I+ 12 
INCAI 
ICCA 1. 
ICAO 
LLA 
LHANA 
Kaek-1 
Xu O. OOO 
IFLA-1 ) 100,412.6 
INS IN 8+ (LLA-i MB 
IF (NA-LHA) 100,27, 27 
DO 30 MarLLA, LHA 
XX+A ( INA) Re (INB) 
IF (MSA-1) 60, 61, 40 
IF (M-I) 60, 62,40 
NCA 
ICCA1 
INAINA+INCA ICA 
ICAICAICCA 
INBaNB+MB 
INBa JNB 
C(K) EX 
CONTINUE 
If LTEST-1 ) 6666,6667,4444 
CONTINUE 
CALL DPRNT (C, MA, MB, 0. 
RETURN 
END 

4,807,163 
50 

6HMPYRT 

MPYRT 022 
MPYRT 023 
MPYRTO24 
MPYRT 0.25 
MPYRTO24 
MPYRT027 
MPYRT 028 
MPYRTO29 
MPYRT 030 
MPYRT031. 
MPYRT 032 
MPYRT 033 
MPYRT 034 
MPYRT 035 
MPYRT 034 
MPYRT 037 
MPYRT 038 
MPYRT 039 
MPYRT 040 
MPYRT 041. 
MPYRTO 42 
MPYRT 043 
MPYRT 044 
MPYRT 045 
MPYRTO4. 
MPYRT 047 
MPYRTO 48 
MPYRT 0.49 
MPYRT 050 
MPYRT 05 
Mp YRT 052 
Mp YRT 053 
Mp YRT 054 
MPYRTOss 
MPYRT 056 
MPYRT 057 
MPYRTOS 
MPYRT 059 
MPYRT 060 
MPYRTOl 
MPYRTO2 
MPYRT 063 
MPYRTO44 
MPYRTOS 
MPYRTO6 
MPYRTO7 
MPYRTO48 
MPYRTO49 
MPYRT 070 
MPYRT071 
MPYRTO72 
MPYRT 07s 
MPYRT074 
MPYRTO75 
MPYRTO7 
MPYRT077 
MPYRTO7 
MPYRTO79 

MPYRT 080 
MPYRTOs 



51 S2 
SARGE 
SOO66 
SNOFLOATCAS 
SNOT STRICT 
SSTRAGE: 2 
C 
C kickxxxxx 
C SUBROUTINE NVS is 
C Kikkk. 
C 
C NVERT A SYMMETRIC MARX (MSE) IN PLACE AND CACULATE THE 
C OETERMINANT 

C CALL INVS (ANDET, W) 
C 

C A . . . . . . . . . . INPUT-OUTPUT MATRIX, NBY N, SYMMETRIC (Mss 1) 
C N . . . . . . . . . . NUMBER OF ROWS IN A, EQUAL TO NUMBER OF COLUMNS 
C DE . . . . . . . . OUTPUT SCALAR, DETERMINANT OF A 
C . . . . . . . . . . ORKN VECOR OF LENGTH N 
C 

O 

200 

300 
30 

320 
60 

4,807,163 

SUBROUTINE INVS ( A, N, C, W) 
DOUBLE PRECISION UX, Y, Z, D, A, C, 
DIMENSION A (1), w ( i ) 
INTEGER DAGK 
INTEGER DI AG, DIAG2, ROWNO, ROCOL. 
NEER CONO 
A (1) 

IF (O) 0, 20, 10 
A 1 ) is . ODOf D 
IF (N-1 ) 20, 20, 200 
DAGs 
DO 140 Ka2, N 
KsK 
DAK AG 
AGA 

U3A (DAG) 
CLNEDAK 
DAG2a0 
DO 90 I=1, KM1 
Xie O, ODO 
CNOECLNO 
RON's AK 
Jas 
ROC as A2 

IF (J-I 310,320, 320 
ROCOLaROWCOL-1 
RNORN-1 
YEA (ROC) 
Zs A (RON) 
X=x-YZ 

GO TO 300 
ROCO-FROWCOL + 1 
ROWNOERONO 
YsARCO. 
Zs A (ROWNO) 
XaX-YZ 
ROCOROWCOL-J 
J - 1 

IF (J-K) 60, 70, 70 

NUSOOO 
NUSOO. 
NWSCO2 
NWS003 
NWOOA 
NVSOOS 
NSOO. 
NVSOO7 
NV 500 
NWS009 
NWSO 10 
NWSO 
NVSO 12 

INV 5013 
NVSO4 
NWSOS 
NO16 
NWSC 17 
NWSO 18 
NVSO 9 
INV 5020 
NUSO2 
NWS022 
NVSO23 
NVO24 
(NWS025 
NVSO2 
NVSO 27 
NVSO28 
NVSO29 
INVSO3O 
NSO3. 
NVS 032 
NUSO33 
INV 5034 
NVSO3S 
NVSO36 
NVSO37 
NVSO38 
NVSO 39 
NWSOAO 
INVSOA 
NVSO 42 
NVSO43 
NVSO 44 
INVSO 45 
NVSO 46 

INVSO 47 
NVSO 48 
NVSO 49 
INVSOSO 
NVSOS 
NUSO52 
NVSOS3 
NVSOS 4 
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70 (I) -x - - - NVSOSS 

YNA (COAN) NWSOS6 
U is U-XY INVSOS7 
OAG20A2 (NVSOS8 

90 CONTINUE NWSOS 9 
OsOU NVSO 60 
IF (U) 100, 20, 100 NVSO 61 

100 ADAG) as 1.000/U (NWS062 
RONOatAGK NVSO 63 
OAG20 NVSO 64 
DO 140 Iai, KM1 NVSO 6S 
RONNOROWNO-1 NVSO 64 
DAG2. AG2. NUSO 67 
Xs ( ) NVSOA8 
XX/U NVSO49 
A (RONO) X INV 5070 
ROCLEDAG2 NVSO71. 
OO 140 Ja, KM1 NUSO72 
Ys ( ) NVSO73 
ZA (ROC) NVSO74 
A (ROC) anZ-XY NVSO 75 
ROCOLROCO NVSO7 

40 CONTINUE NVSO77 
20 CD NVSO78 

IF (C) 6665, 99, 6665 INVSO 79 
99 WRITE(,97) NVSO 80 
97 FORMAT ( ERROR MESSAGE FROM SUBROUTINE INV5 . . . . . . . . . MATRX S S NVSO 81 

NGUAR' ' ' ) NVSO 82 
CONTINUE INVSO 83 

666S CONTINE - NWSO84 

IF (LTEST-1 ) 6666,6667, 6666 NVS OBS 
6667 CONTINUE NV 5086 

C CALL DPRNTA, N, N, 1,6HINVS ) NVSO 87 
6666 RETURN NWSO88 

END INVS 089 
C SCMOOO 
C xxxxxxx xxxxixikkick kik SCMOO1 
C k SUBROUTINE SCM SCMOO2 
C xxxx xxxxxxx xxxx xxxx SCOO3 
C SCMOO4 
C MULTIPLY A MATRIX BY A SCALAR SCMO 05 
C SCMOO6 
C CALL SCM ( A, X, B, M, N, MS ) SCOO7 
C scMoos 
C A . . . . . . . . . . INPUT MATRIX, M BY N SCM009 
C X . . . . . . . . . . SCALAR CONSTANT OR VARIABLE, FACTOR IN MULTI- SCMO 10 
C PLCAON SCMO 11 
C 8 . . . . . . . . . . OUTPUT MATRIX M BY N, RESULT OF MULTIPLICATION SCMO 12 
C . . . . . . . . . . NUMBER OF ROWS IN A SCMO 13 
C N. . . . . . . . . . . NUMBER OF COLUMNS IN A SCMO 4 
C MS . . . . . . . . . STORAGE MODE OF A SCMO 15 
C SCMO 16 

SUBROUTINE SCM (A, C, B, M, N, MS ) SCMO 17 
DOUBLE PRECISION A, B, C SCMO 18 
DIMENSION A (1), B (1) SCMO 19 
MM SatMS-1 SCMO 20 
GOTO (99,199,299, 199, 1991, MMs SCMO 21 

99 MN=MN SCMO 22 
GO TO 499 SCMO 23 

199 MN = ( MR (M+1))/2 SCM024 
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GO TO 499 SCO2S 
299 MNM SCMO 26 
499 OC 500 Iai, MN SCMO 27 
SOO 3 ( ) CEA ( ) SCM028 

CONTINUE SCO29 
IF (LTEST-1 ) 6666,6667, 6666 SCMO30 

6667 CONTINUE SCNO31 
CALL DPRNT (BM, N, MS, HSCM ) SCMO32 

6666 RETURN SCO33 
ENO SCMO34 

CHASOOO 
xxxxxxxx CHAMSOO1 

SUBROUTINE CHAS CHAMSOO2 
xxxxxxxx CHASO 03 

CHASOO4 
CHANGE MOOE OF STORAGE OF A 5GUARE MATRIX FROM ONE PACKED FORMCHAMS005 
TO ANOTHER CHAMSOO6 

CHAS 007 
CALL CHAMS ( A, B, N, MSA, MSB) . CHASO 08 

CHAMS009 
A . . . . . . . . . . INPUT MATRIX N BY N CAMSO 10 
B . . . . . . . . . . OUTPUT MATRIX, N BY N CHAMSO 11 
N . . . . . . . . . . NUMBER OF ROWS IN A, EQUAL TO NUMBER OF COLUMNS CHAMS012 
MSA . . . . . . . . STORAGE MOOE OF A CHASO 13 
MSB . . . . . . . . DESIRED STORAGE MODE OF B, UNEQUAL TO MSA CHAMSO 14 

CHASOS 

5UBROUTINE CHAMS ( A, B, N, MSA, MSB) CHAMSO16 
OOUBLE PRECISION A, B CHASO 17 
DIMENSION A (N1 ), B(N, 1) CHAMSO 8 
MMSESMSA-MSB- r CHAMSO 9 

GOTO (99,11, 12, 2011, 1399, 1499,99, 15, 1699, 16, 16, 50,9914, 99,995 CHAMSO20 
10, 99, 14,99,99), MMs CHAM5021 

99 WRITE ( x, 98) CHASO 22 
98 FORMAT ( ' ERROR MESSAGE FROM SUBROUTINE CHAMS . . . . . . . . . . ILLICIT COCHAM5023 

MBINATION OF STORAGE MODES" f '1' ) CHAMSO24 
CONTINUE CHAMSO25 
SQUARE TO SYMMETRIC CHAMSO26 

1 K as O CHAMSO 27 
DO 3Js 1, N CHAMSO28 
OO 3 Ial, J CHAMSO29 
K as K - CHAS 030 

3 B ( K, 1 ) as A (I,J) CHAM5031 
GO TO 6665 CHAS 032 
SQUARE TO DIAGONAL CHAMSO33 

i2 DO 111 Ji , N. CHAMSO34 
111 B ( J, 1 ) at A (J. J) CHAMSO35 

GO TO 6665 CHAS 036 
TRANSPOSITION FOR LOWER TRIANGLES CHAMSO37 

20 DO 1 JE2, N CHAS 038 
Lac J-1 CHAMSO 39 
DO 1. I= i, L CHAMSO 40 
IF (MSA, EG. 3) GOTO 15 CHAMSO4. 
A ( , J } =A (JI) CHAMSO 42 
A (J., I ) = 0, 000 CHAMSO43 
GOTO CHAMSO44 

115 B (J, I } = 8 (I,J) CHAMSO45 
B (I,J) = 0.000 CHAMSO 46 

1 CONTINUE CHAMSO47 
IF (MSA-3) 11, 6665, 99 CHAMSO48 
SYMMETRIC TO SQUARE CHAMSO 49 



13 

212 

121 

1S 

23 

222 

13 

4. 

414 

16 

232 
525 

50 

515 

535 

6665 

66.67 

57 
L a N + 1 
K (NEL) 12 - 1 
DO 212 Jal, N 
JR L - 
00 212 Ial, JR 
R a JR - 1 - 

K is K - 1 

B (IR, JR) A ( K, 1 } 
DO 12 Jara, N 
DO 1.21 Isi, J 
B. J., I as 9 (I,J) 
GO TO 666S 
DIAGONAL TO SQUARE 
DO 213 J2, N 
OO 213 I1 N 
8 (I,J) is 0.000 
DO 222 Jai, N. 
B J J = At Ji ) 
OO 13 Ja2, N 
8 (J1) is 0.000 
GO TO 6665 
SYMMETRC T DAGONAL 

as 0 

OO 414 Jai , N 
as J 

BJ, 1) as A (I, 1) 
GO TO 6665 
OAGONAL TO SYMMETRIC 

N 
LN as L. 
K as NK) 12 

DO 415 J1N 
M as N - 

- 1 

B (K, 1 } = A (L, 1 } 
k = k - 

2 

DO 525 Ja2, N 
L = L - J - 2 

DO 232 Is L., LL 
B (I, 1 } = 0.000 

as 
GO TO 6665 

UPPER TRUE TRIANGLE TO SQUARE 
as N + 1 

K = ( kN) / 2 - 1 
DO 515 Jai, N 
JR = L - J 
DO 515 I=1, JR 
R = JR + i -- I 

K = K - 1 

B (IR, JR) = A ( K, 1 ) 
DO 535 J-2, N 
L = J - 1 

OO 535 I=1, L. 
B (JI) = 0, 000 
IF (M5A. E.G. 3) GOTO20 
CONTINUE 
IF (LTEST-1 ) 6666, 6667, 6666 
CONTINUE 
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CHAMSOSO 
CHAMSOS 
CHANSOS2 
CHAMSOS3 
CHAMSOS 4 
CHAMSOSS 
CHAMSOS 6 
CHAMSOS7 
CHAMSOSB 
CHAMSOS 9 
CHAMSO 60 
CHAMSO 61. 
CHAMSOA2 
CHAMSO 63 
CHASO 64 
CAMSO 6S 
CHAMSO 66 
CHAMISO 67 
CASO 68 
CHAM5069 
CHAMSO 70 
CHASO 71 
CHAMSO72 
CHAMSO 73 
CHAMSO74 
CHAMSO 75 
CHAMSO 76 
CHAMSO77 
CHAMSO78 
CHAMSO 79 
CHAMSO.80 
CHAMSO 81 
CHAMSO.82 
CHAMSO.83 
CHAM5084 
CHAMSO.85 
CHAMSO 86 
CHAMSO 87 
CHAMS 088 
CHAMSO 89 
CHAMSO 90 
CHAMSO91 
CHAMSO92 
CHAMSO 93 
CASO 94 
CHAMSO95 
CHAMSO 96 
CHAMSO 97 
CHAMSO 98 
CHAMSO 99 
CAMS 100 
CHAMS 101 
CHAMS 1 O2 
CHAMS103 
CHAMS 04 
CHAMSOS 
CHAMSO 6 
CHAMS 07 

CHAMS108 
CHAMS109 
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C CALL D PRNT (BNN, MSB 6HCHAMS ) CHAS 10 
6666 RETURN CHAS 11 

ENO CHAMS 12 
C OPRNT 000 
C xxxx xxxxx xxxx OPRNOO 
C SUBROUTINE OPRNT DPRNTO O2 
C Exxxx.K.K.KKKKKKK OPRNTOO3 
C OPRNT 004 
C OIAGNOSTIC PRINT-OUT OF RESULTS DPRNTO OS 
C ORN OO6 
C CALLED BY INDIVIDUAL SUBROUTINES IF SENSE LIGHT 4 IS ON OpN.T007 
C OPRNTO 08 

SUBROUTINE OprNT (C, M, N, MS, SUBNAM) DPRNT009 
IPICIT REALie A-4, 0-Z) OPRNOO 
CHARACTER8 SUBNAM, ROW 
CHARACTER4 HEAD, TITLE, 5 , 55 

DIMENSION TITLE (15), 5 (2), C (1), HEAD (30) OPRNTO 12 
EGUIVALENCE (5 ( i ), SS ) DPRNO 3 
DAA ROW" DPRNTO 14 
DATA HEAO / ' DPRNTO1S 

x, '' "," OPRNTO16 
: ' , , ' ' OPRNT017 
: " ," DPRNTO 18 
DATA TITLE1 DIA', 'GNos' 'TIC ', 'pRIN', 'T-Ou', 'T FR', 'OM 5 'DPRNT019 

x UBRO", "UTIN', 'E ... ', " . . . . ', " . . . . ', ' OPRNTO20 
SS SUBNAM DPRN 021 
TTLE (14) S ( ) DPRNTO22 
TTLE ( S) as ( 2) OPRNO23 
NPs- DPRNTO24 

C CALL PRINT (C, M, N, MS, ROW, ROW, NP, HEAD, TITLE PRNO2S 
RETURN OPRNTO26 
ENO DPRNT 027 

As will be apparent to those of skill in the art, the 40 pirically been determined that the means and method of 
above program is a Fortran language source code 
which may be readily utilized with any suitable comput 
ing device such as an IBM AT personal computer in the 
preferred embodiment. The customized sub-routines 
utilized in the main program are defined following the 45 
program. A number of sub-routines are called but not 
defined in the readout. Each of these sub-routines is 
available in a fixed format from the Halo Fortran Li 
brary for use with a Microsoft Fortran 3.2 compiler. 
Specifically, the sub-routines INITGR, CLOSEG, 50 
MOVTCA, TEXT, DELCTU, PRINT, MOVABS, 
LNABS, and BOX may be readily obtained from that 
library. Alternatively, other suitable stock sub-routines 
may be substitutes for these. These sub-routines deal 
with the input and output of information and formatting 
of the display; none concern the actual calculations of 
the appropriateness of the estimated fit. Accordingly, 
they may be replaced with others which may be more 
suitable for any desired display format, depending upon 
the particular application of the the present invention as 60 
determined by the user. 

In the calculations performed in the preferred em 
bodiment of the present invention, a common standard 
deviation is assumed for each of the component distri 
butions in the multiple-component field being analyzed. 
Such an assumption should normally provide accept 
able data and successfully avoid a nondeterminative 
situation which is possible when a calculation of sepa 
rate standard deviations is required. Further, it has em 
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the present invention will most accurately identify the 
relative proportional content of each component in the 
selected multiple-component field when the difference 
between the mean value for each component is on the 
order of approximately two standard deviation units. 
Although it is generally desirable to maintain the field 

analysis conditions in an unaltered state for successive 
measurements of the proportional content for any se 
lected field to obtain an accurate measure of the relative 
changes in proportional content, it is not necessary in all 
instances. For example, the lighting used to illuminate 
the selected field may vary greatly because the means 
and method of the present invention operate in a gener 
ally scaleless fashion. The accumulation of the gray 
value data, as shown by histograms such as in FIG. 5 
about readily identifiable mean locations, allows the 
calculations to provide the desired results. Accord 
ingly, the exact mean gray value for each component is 
generally unimportant. If for example, in analyzing 
human head region 12, the lighting from lights 13 and 23 
is made significantly brighter during a subsequent anal 
ysis, the gray values indicated on FIG. 5 will be merely 
shifted to the right, indicating more light in the photo 
graph. However, the separation between the mean val 
ues representative of hair and scalp, respectively, 
should remain approximately the same. Similarly, in 
conjunction with the example illustrated in FIGS. 1 and 
2, a change in hairstyle of the subject may not distort 
the data, as long as it is not too severe. Tests have 
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shown that a one-half () inch haircut between a first 
observation and an immediately succeeding second 
observation resulted in a negligible percentage change 
in the measured hair density in the head region 12. 
However, the positioning of the camera has been 

determined to be a relatively important factor. When 
the distance between the subject, i.e., selected field area, 
and the camera is altered too greatly, a significant 
change in the measured proportional content may oc 
cur. Accordingly, it is suggested that the camera dis 
tance be maintained approximately constant for succes 
sive measurements in order to obtain an accurate mea 
sure of any change in the proportional content for each 
component. 
Another factor which may adversely impact on the 

accuracy of the means and method of the present inven 
tion is the degree of distinctiveness between the various 
components which comprise the field to be analyzed. 
This phenomenon may occur because of the lack of 
separation between the component peaks in the digi 
tized gray level data, such as is shown in FIG. 5. As 
mentioned above, the separation between the mean gray 
level values for hair and scalp in FIG. 5 is on the order 
of two standard deviation units. The data for FIG. 5 
was generated from a Caucasian male with dark hair. 
However, when the separation between the mean gray 
level values falls to less than two standard deviation 
units, as may occur when a blond, fair-skinned or a 
dark-haired, dark-skinned individual is to be tested, the 
technique of the preferred embodiment may provide 
less conclusive results. 
For such occasions, alternative methods for obtaining 

distinct and identifiable peaks in the measured data may 
be desirable. For example, infrared analysis might pro 
vide the requisite distinctiveness between the recorded 
gray levels of the components, when a simple visible 
light analysis proves inconclusive. 

Also, the field need not be recorded in black and 
white to allow the successful practice of the present 
invention. Color field representations may be likewise 
digitized and resolved into identifiable, discrete gray 
levels. 

In accordance with the means and method of the 
present invention, several alternative embodiments may! 
be utilized to measure the relative proportional contenti 
of each component in a multiple-component field. Re 
ferring now to FIG. 10, therein is shown one such alter 
native embodiment. A selected sub-area of a multiple 
component field in which only a single component is 
present is initially defined as shown by block 110. The 
mean gray-scale value for that component is then identi 
fied as shown by block 112 and stored in accordance 
with block 114. This is then repeated for all sub-areas of 
the field in which only a single component is present, 
until a mean gray-scale value for each component has 
been identified as shown by decision block 116. Once 
the gray-scale value for each component has been iden 
tified, the entire selected field area, such as that of head 
area 2 in FIG. 2, may be analyzed as above to provide 
digitized information and a histogram of the gray-scale 
values for each pixel in the field in accordance with 
blocks 118, 120, 122 and 124. The number of digitized 
pixels having gray-scale values falling within a prede 
termined range about the mean gray-scale value for 
each component may then be registered as shown gen 
erally by the steps of blocks 126, 128, 130, 132,136, 138, 
142 and 144 implemented by decision blocks 134, 140 
and 146 and the illustrated logic loops. These measured 
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quantities will be generally representative of the pro 
portional content of each identified component in the 
entire multiple-component field. 
More particularly, at block 126 the first pixel is se 

lected, and its gray level is retrieved from storage at 
block 128. At block 130 the first-component is selected, 
and its gray level is retrieved at block 132. As per deci 
sion block 134 the first pixel gray level and the first 
component gray level are compared to determine 
whether the pixel value falls within a predetermined or 
preselected range of the component value. If so, then 
the pixel is assigned to that component, as per block 
136, and that component frequency count is increased 
by one, as per block 138. If the pixel value is not within 
the desired range, a check is made whether all of the 
component values have been compared to the first pixel 
value as per decision block 140. If not, then the compo 
nent count is incremented and the comparison steps 
repeated until all the component values have been com 
pared to the pixel value or the pixel value falls within 
the desired range and is identified as a particular compo 
nent per block 136. If all of the component values have 
been compared to the pixel value without an assignment 
being made, the pixel count is incremented as per block 
144. The above steps are then repeated until all of the 
pixels, or at least all pixel gray levels, have been ana 
lyzed as per decision block 146, at which time the analy 
sis is complete. 
A further simplified embodiment of the means and 

method of the present invention is illustrated generally 
by the flowchart of FIG. 11. When it has been previ 
ously, presumably visually, determined that the selected 
multiple-component field comprises only two compo 
nents and these two components are readily identifiable 
as a lighter and darker component, the digitized infor 
mation for the gray level pixels may be resolved quickly 
into either one or the other of the two components. In 
this type of analysis, an average mean gray-scale value 
is determined as the average of the mean for the lighter 
component and the mean for the darker component, 
which may be determined as above by recording and 
analyzing selected single component subregions of the 
field or by any other suitable method. All pixels having 
a gray-scale value greater than the average means 
would be identified as belonging to the lighter compo 
nent. All pixels having a gray-scale value less than the 
average mean gray-scale value would be identified as 
comprising the darker component. Accordingly, the 
quantitative analysis of the number falling into either 
category would provide a ready approximation of the 
proportional content of each component in the multi 
ple-component field. 

Referring now to FIG. 11, a similar method is gener 
ally outlined. In block 160 a gray value for the first 
component is identified and stored. The step of block 
162 identifies and stores a gray value for the second 
component. As per block 164, each pixel in the selected 
field is then analyzed and a gray level is stored for each. 
A first pixel is then chosen as per block 166 and its 

gray level retrieved at block 168. Decision block 170 
illustrates the first half of the test. If the pixel gray level 
is approximated by that of the first-component, a first 
count is incremented at block 172. If not, then the pixel 
gray level is evaluated against that of the second-com 
ponent at that decision block 174. If that value approxi 
mates the pixel's, then a second count is incremented at 
block 176. If not, that pixel is discounted. 

Subsequently, at decision block 178, a test is run to 
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see if all pixels in the field have been evaluated. If so, 
then the process ends at block 180. If not, the block 182 
moves the analysis to the next pixel in sequence and the 
process is repeated until all of the pixels have been 
evaluated. The proportion of the field comprised of the 
first-component is then given by the ratio of the first 
count to the sum of the two counts. 
When the component mean gray values are averaged 

as described above, decision blocks 170 and 174 are 
consolidated and a greater than or less than test is run. 
If the pixel gray value is greater than the average of the 
means, then a first count is incremented; if less than, a 
second count is incremented, until all of the pixels are 
evaluated. The proportion of the field comprised of the 
first-component is again given by the ratio of the first 

O 

15 

count (if the first-component is lighter than the second; 
by the second count if the first-component is darker 
than the first) to the sum of the two counts. 
Although described above in terms of a preferred 

embodiment for monitoring hair growth over a selected 
observation period, means and method of the present 
invention may be readily utilized in other environments 
with equal success. For example, it is envisioned that 
the present invention may be used to monitor the pro 
portion of facial skin infected with acne or to the degree 
and extent of skin irritation, erythemia, resulting from 
topical application of various substances, such as a puta 
tive industrial irritant. Finally, it is envisioned that the 
present invention may be used to analyze virtually any 
multiple-component field having readily available, 
fairly distinct components. 
What I claim is: 
1. A method for digitally analyzing two component 

fields, comprised of human hair and human scalp, each 
having a relatively distinct, visible intensity, to measure 
a relative proportional content of each component com 
prising: 

recording a selected field area to create a record 
having a plurality of discrete segments of varying 
intensity; 

digitally resolving the intensity of each of said dis 
crete segments into one of a multiple of discrete 
values; 

registering a frequency of occurrence of each said 
multiple of discrete values in said field to obtain a 
frequency distribution; and 

resolving said frequency distribution into multiple, 
normally distributed component distributions, 
through a Gaussian mixture analysis, each being 
representative of a selected component to provide 
a first measure of a proportional content of said 
field comprised of each component. 

2. The method of claim 1 further including visually 
displaying said record of said selected field area. 

3. The method of claim 1 further including displaying 
said frequency distribution. 

4. The method of claim 3 further including tangibly 
recording said frequency distribution. 

5. A method for digitally analyzing multiple-compo 
nent fields to measure a relative proportional content of 
each component comprising: 

recording a selected field area to create a record 
having a plurality of discrete segments of varying 
intensity; 

digitally resolving the intensity of each of said dis 
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crete segments into one of a preselected multiple of 
discrete values; 

64 
registering a frequency of occurrence of each said 

preselected multiple of discrete values in said field 
to obtain a frequency distribution; 

resolving said frequency distribution into multiple, 
normally distributed component distributions, 
through a Gaussian mixture analysis, each being 
representative of a selected component to provide 
a first measure of a proportional content of said 
field comprised of each component; 

storing a log likelihood for a single Gaussian distribu 
tion of said frequency distribution; 

storing a log likelihood for a two component, mixed 
Gaussian distribution of said frequency distribu 
tion; and 

comparing said stored values to obtain a difference 
between said stored values, whereby said field may 
be approximated by a two-component Gaussian 
mixture distribution if said stored values differ by a 
predetermined amount. 

6. A method for digitally analyzing multiple-compo 
nent fields to measure a relative proportional content of 
each component comprising: 

recording a selected field area to create a record 
having a plurality of discrete segments of varying 
intensity; 

digitally resolving the intensity of each of said dis 
crete segments into one of a preselected multiple of 
discrete values; 

registering a frequency of occurrence of each said 
preselected multiple of discrete values in said field 
to obtain a frequency distribution; 

resolving said frequency distribution into multiple, 
normally distributed component distributions, 
through a Gaussian mixture analysis, each being 
representative of a selected component to provide 
a first measure of a proportional content of said 
field comprised of each component; 

storing a log likelihood for a single Gaussian distribu 
tion of said frequency distribution; 

storing a log likelihood for a two component, mixed 
Gaussian distribution of said frequency distribu 
tion; and 

comparing said stored values to obtain a difference 
between said stored values, whereby said field may 
be approximated by a two-component Gaussian 
mixture distribution if said stored values differ by a 
predetermined amount. 

repeating each step after a selected observation per 
iod to provide a second measure of the propor 
tional content of said field comprised of each com 
ponent; and 

comparing said second proportional content measure 
with the first proportional content measure to reg 
ister any change in the proportional content of 
each component. 

7. A method of monitoring a relative proportional 
content of each component in a multiple-component 
visible field comprising: 

recording a selected visible field to create a first re 
cord of said selected visible field, said record hav 
ing a plurality of discrete portions of varying visi 
ble intensity; 

digitally resolving the visible intensity of each of said 
discrete portions into one of a preselected multiple 
of discrete values; 

determining a frequency of occurrence of each dis 
crete value in said visible field to obtain a fre 
quency distribution; 
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resolving said frequency distribution through a 
Gaussian mixture analysis into a plurality of multi 
ple, normally distributed component distributions, 
each of said component distributions being repre 
sentative of a selected component in said visible 
field, thereby providing a first proportional mea 
sure of said visible field comprised of each compo 
ment; 

repeating the above steps after a selected interval to 
create a second record of said preselected visible 
field to obtain a second set of multiple, normally 
distributed component distributions to provide a 
second proportional measure of the field comprised 
of each component; and 

comparing said second proportional measure with 
said first proportional measure to register any 
change in the relative proportional content of each 
component in said selected visible field. 

8. A method for digitally analyzing multiple-compo 
nent visible fields to determine a relative proportional 
content of each component comprising: 
A. recording a first section of a selected visible field 

area to create a record of said first section, said first 
section being comprised substantially of a first 
component having a first visible intensity; 

B. digitally resolving the visible intensity of said first 
component into a first of a preselected multiple of 
discrete values; 

C. repeating the above steps to identify discrete digi 
tal values for the visible intensity of each compo 
nent in said multiple-component visible field; 

D. recording said visible field area to create a record 
of said selected visible field area, said record hav 
ing a plurality of discrete segments of varying visi 
ble intensity; 

E. digitally resolving the visible intensity of each of 
said discrete segments into one of said preselected 
multiple of discrete values; 

F. registering a frequency of occurrence of discrete 
segment values within a predetermined range of 
each of said digital component values, whereby a 
proportional measure of a content of said visible 
field comprised of each component is provided by 
a proportion of said plurality of discrete segments 
having discrete values within said range of each 
component. 

9. The method of claim 8 further including: 
repeating steps D, E and F after a selected interval to 

provide a second proportional measure of the con 
tent of said visible field comprised of each compo 
nent; 

comparing said second proportional measure with 
said first proportional measure to register any 
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change in the proportional content of each compo 
nent in said selected visible field. 

10. A method for digitally analyzing a human scalp 
region to measure a proportion of scalp area comprised 
of hair relative to that area comprised of bare skin com 
prising the steps of: 

recording said scalp region to create a record of said 
scalp region, said record having a plurality of dis 
crete segments of varying visible intensity; 

digitally resolving the visible intensity of each of said 
discrete segments into one of a preselected multiple 
of discrete values; 

storing a count of each said discrete value in said 
scalp region to obtain a frequency distribution; 

resolving said frequency distribution through a 
Gaussian mixture analysis into two normally dis 
tributed component Gaussian distributions, one of 
said component distributions being representative 
of the visible intensity of hair and the other compo 
nent distribution being representative of the visible 
intensity of bare skin, thereby providing a measure 
of a relative proportional content of hair in the 
scalp region. 

11. Apparatus for visually analyzing multiple-compo 
nent fields to determine a relative proportional content 
of each component comprising: 
means for recording a selected field to create a record 
having a plurality of discrete segments of varying 
intensity; 

means for digitally resolving the intensity of each of 
said discrete segments of said record from said 
means for recording into one of a multiple of dis 
crete values; 

means for registering a frequency of occurrence of 
each discrete value resolved by said means for 
digitally resolving in said field to obtain a fre 
quency distribution; 

means for resolving said frequency distribution from 
said means for registering digital resolution means 
for resolving said frequency distribution through a 
Gaussian mixture analysis into multiple, normally 
distributed component distributions, each being 
representative of a component in said fields for 
measuring the proportional content of said field 
composed of each component. 

12. The apparatus of claim 11 wherein said means for 
recording comprises visual recording means. 

13. The apparatus of claim 12 wherein said visual 
recording means comprises a video camera. 

14. The apparatus of claim 11 wherein said means for 
resolving comprises a digital computer. 

15. The apparatus of claim 11 wherein said means for 
digitally resolving comprises digitizer circuitry. 
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